



Dallas, Texas | *September 19-22, 2019*



HELENA

Stanford | Center for Deliberative Democracy

NORC
at the UNIVERSITY of CHICAGO

By the People



We will bring America together in one room — not the whole country, of course, but a statistical microcosm of America, selected via random sampling. This representative sample of the American public will meet for a weekend, to discuss in depth the issues and the candidates in the 2020 campaign. Instead of being one voice among millions, each of the randomly selected voters will know that his or her voice will matter in a sample of several hundred and in small group discussions of a dozen or so. They will feel the responsibility to take the issues and the viewpoints of others seriously.



Stanford University

Center for Deliberative Democracy

Dear Participants:

It is our pleasure to welcome you to this remarkable experiment in American democracy, America in One Room. You have the privilege of being one of roughly 500 Americans scientifically selected to represent the entire country in Dallas, Texas, from September 19 to 22. During these few days, you will join your fellow Americans in discussing the issues confronting the US in the 2020 presidential campaign, and in hearing presidential candidates and representatives of both parties discuss those issues in response to your questions and concerns.

We call this type of gathering a "Deliberative Poll." You have already answered survey questions about the issues and the candidates in the 2020 campaign. In Dallas, you will discuss your views with other Americans who also have been randomly selected to represent the whole country. To help prepare you to discuss the issues, we have produced this briefing book. It contains background analysis and competing arguments for and against different policy proposals on five issues: the economy, health care, the environment, immigration, and foreign policy. Each issue briefing brings together different points of view. Each has benefited from the input of diverse experts, some conservative, some liberal, some Republicans, some Democrats, and some independents.

We recognize this is a long document, but we have tried to make it as useful as possible. First, we present short summaries on each of the five issues. We recommend that you read these summaries first, before you arrive in Dallas. We hope all of you will read the entire document, but we realize people's time will vary. Please do not worry if you do not get the chance to read the document before arrival. The longer issue briefings are organized so that the background analysis of each issue comes first, followed by a set of boxes that list each issue proposal and the arguments for and against. These are the issues that you were surveyed on recently and will be again at the end of the event. We hope you will read the competing arguments in the boxes before your group deliberations on the issues, but you can also make reference to them during the group discussions. You will receive a hard copy of this document when you arrive.

We realize that you are giving up a long weekend to participate in this unique dialogue. We thank you deeply for your time and for the commitment you are expressing to our democracy. We look forward to meeting you.

With best wishes,

James S. Fishkin

*Director, Center For Deliberative Democracy
Janet M. Peck Professor in International
Communication
Professor, by courtesy, of Political Science*

Larry Diamond

*Senior Fellow at the Hoover Institution
Senior Fellow at Freeman Spogli Institute
for International Studies
Professor, by courtesy, of Sociology
Professor, by courtesy, of Political Science*

TABLE OF CONTENTS

03 | *Executive Summaries*

03 | THE ECONOMY AND TAXES

04 | HEALTH CARE

05 | ENVIRONMENT

06 | IMMIGRATION

07 | FOREIGN POLICY

08 | *Issue Briefings*

08 | THE ECONOMY AND TAXES

08 | Background Analysis

15 | Proposal and the Arguments for and Against

17 | Glossary

18 | Endnotes

20 | HEALTH CARE

20 | Background Analysis

24 | Proposal and the Arguments for and Against

28 | Glossary

29 | Endnotes

30 | ENVIRONMENT

30 | Background Analysis

33 | Proposal and the Arguments for and Against

34 | Glossary

35 | Endnotes

36 | IMMIGRATION

36 | Background Analysis

39 | Proposal and the Arguments for and Against

43 | Glossary

44 | Endnotes

46 | FOREIGN POLICY

46 | Background Analysis

52 | Proposal and the Arguments for and Against

54 | Glossary

55 | Endnotes

56 | *Acknowledgements*

THE ECONOMY AND TAXES

The Issue

While the US economy continues to grow in its longest period of expansion ever, many Americans feel economically insecure. Growth is not as high as in prior decades, the US government is saddled with more debt than ever, and the rebound after the 2008 financial downturn still left many people out in the cold. Wealth and income inequality, especially for the less educated and underprivileged, is increasing. Some say that the government should be more active in the economy to close the inequality gap by funding key educational and social programs. Others say that lower taxes, free markets and individual achievement – not more government regulation – are the primary factors that drive prosperity. Below are examples of policy proposals from the full-length document on this issue:

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
Should the US impose a wealth tax on the richest taxpayers, requiring them to pay a small portion of their wealth each year in taxes?	This tax would affect a limited number of people, those with millions of dollars in wealth, and would help fund social services and reduce the national deficit.	The top 1% already pays 37% of all federal income taxes. Several European governments gave up on a wealth tax because measuring wealth is complex and costly.
Would it be best to increase the federal minimum wage of \$7.25 per hour to \$15 per hour?	Raising the minimum wage to \$15 per hour would increase the wages for millions of under-privileged people and help lift them out of poverty.	This policy could hurt those very workers it intends to help, as businesses may respond by laying off some of these workers or by investing in technology to replace them.
Should the government fund a bond for each child born until the child turns 18 so they can use these funds for higher education or other essentials to start life?	Baby bonds would give all young adults, regardless of race, religion, or other characteristics, a fair start in their adult life by helping them pay for higher education etc.	The payments to children would have to be paid for, likely with higher income taxes, and there's no way to ensure people spend it wisely.
Would a Universal Basic Income program, offering adults older than 18 cash grants of about \$1,000 per month, for example, be best for America?	Universal cash grants would help reduce poverty efficiently by giving people support for basic expenses and letting them decide how the money would best be spent.	Cash grants would need to be funded somehow, likely with new taxes, and this could reduce the incentive to work, people may not use the money wisely.
Should the US government lower the corporate tax rate from 21% to 15%?	Reducing the corporate tax rate further would make the US an even more attractive place to do business, possibly boosting employment, jobs and the economy.	The 2017 rate cut from 35% to 21% was already drastic and did not help workers, only corporations. Another cut would hike the national debt, already at a record high.

HEALTH CARE

The Issue

Most Americans receive their health care through employer-sponsored health insurance plans, while retirees are eligible for government-sponsored Medicare and lower-income people have access to Medicaid. When the Affordable Care Act (ACA, or “Obamacare”) was passed in 2010, nearly 47 million Americans were without health insurance. That number declined to around 27 million by the end of 2017. Today, the debate revolves around accessibility, choice and affordability of health care. Some believe that federal government should take a leading role in promoting coverage for as many people as possible, while others say that individual choice in the health marketplace and more private-sector insurance options would be a better approach. Below are examples of policy proposals from the full-length document on this issue:

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
Should the Affordable Care Act (ACA, or “Obamacare”) be repealed and/or replaced?	People have the right to buy their preferred insurance, they shouldn’t be forced to subsidize others, and the role of the federal government in health care should be limited.	Thanks to the ACA, more than 20 million additional Americans have health insurance today, and coverage is now ensured for Americans with preexisting health conditions.
Should all Americans automatically be enrolled in “Medicare for All,” which is a “single-payer” government health insurance system?	One health care plan for all Americans would ensure everyone has access to quality coverage, and it would reduce health costs by letting the federal government set prices.	Medicare for All would be financed by large new taxes on everyone, not just on the wealthy, and it would deprive people of the right to choose their own private plans.
Should people aged 55-64 also have the option of purchasing Medicare, known as “Medicare at 55?”	Americans aged 55-64 are likely healthier and less expensive to add to Medicare compared to those 65-plus, so this could drive down Medicare costs overall.	This policy would be a way for the government to eventually put everyone on Medicare, and such an expansion may water-down services for current recipients.
Would it be better if Medicare could negotiate pharmaceutical prices?	Lower drug prices would produce savings for both consumers and the government, but under current federal law, Medicare is not allowed to negotiate drug prices.	The US government might not negotiate better drug prices than private payers, and if prices are set too low, it may reduce market innovations for new drugs.
Should the federal government change the patent system so generic drugs can more quickly be brought to the marketplace and available to consumers?	Promoting more competition in pharmaceuticals could result in lower prices, and the production of generic drugs should be encouraged to the fullest extent.	Such a policy may reduce the incentive to develop new drugs. When generics compete with brand name drugs, firms that own the brand drug make a smaller profit.

ENVIRONMENT

The Issue

In prior decades, environmental policy debates in America focused on how to achieve clean water, clean air, and better protections for national parks and wildlife. In recent years, however, climate change has become a central issue. In 2016, the US government signed the Paris Agreement, a framework for tackling climate change agreed to by nearly all of the world’s nations. In 2017, the US government announced it would withdraw from the treaty. Most scientists say the increase of “greenhouse gases,” produced from burning fossil fuels like oil and gas, is warming our climate and posing dangers to humankind and ecosystems. Critics say over-reacting to global warming would prove ineffective and result in higher taxes, reduced consumer choices, and an economic slowdown. Below are examples of policy proposals from the full-length document on this issue:

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
Should the US re-commit to the 2014 Paris Agreement to confront climate change on a global basis?	Climate change is a crisis that demands international cooperation for humanity’s future, and the US is a leading contributor to global greenhouse gas emissions.	The Paris Agreement is harmful to American energy competitiveness, and it would prove costly for the US economy and ineffective in curbing greenhouse gases.
Should the US adopt a Green New Deal for major investments in mass rapid transit, energy-efficient buildings, and renewable energy?	A bold, visionary initiative is needed to transform America into an economy based on renewable energy. This would also create more jobs for working people.	The Green New Deal represents a massive increase in government taxes and spending that will reduce individual freedom and distort the energy marketplace.
Would it be best if the US mandated zero or low-carbon emission for cars, trucks, and buses?	This is a concrete step to reduce carbon emissions, and it would help the country move toward the type of energy transformation needed to avoid climate catastrophe.	Such a dramatic change over a short timeline is unrealistic and represents an unnecessary government intrusion into the economy.
Should the US expand domestic oil and gas production?	Continued expansion can ensure an abundant supply of energy, enhance U.S. energy security, increase prosperity and jobs, and lower energy prices for consumers.	Whether in the US or abroad, the continued expansion of oil and gas production increases carbon emissions, which is causing global climate change.
Should the federal government encourage hydraulic fracturing, or “fracking?”	An innovation like fracking creates new jobs, boosts US energy independence, and lessens the reliance on dirtier forms of energy like coal-burning power plants.	Fracking increases greenhouse gas emissions and also leads to the contamination of drinking water and other serious risks to community health.

IMMIGRATION

The Issue

Immigration has been a touchstone of American political debate for decades, as policymakers have weighed economic, security, and humanitarian concerns. The Trump Administration believes too much immigration is dangerous and costly, and has undertaken actions to curb it, including building a border wall with Mexico, deporting undocumented immigrants, and banning visas for people from some predominantly Muslim countries. Others say that America began as a nation of immigrants, that immigration brings in workers for all types of jobs, and Congress could fix the issue through comprehensive reforms. Below are examples of policy proposals from the full-length document on this issue:

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
Should Congress increase spending for US immigration personnel in order to process immigration claims faster?	The US needs more immigration judges and officers, as the system is overwhelmed by the record number of Central American asylum seekers at the southern border.	These funds could be better spent on Americans or assisting Central American countries whose desperate economies are causing mass migrations to the US.
Would it be best if the US reduced the number of refugees allowed to resettle in this country?	The US government has a special responsibility for the welfare of Americans, and it should not spend resources on foreigners when many Americans remain in need.	Other countries proportionally resettle many more refugees than the US, and we should not fail our moral responsibility to help those in danger.
Should the federal government increase the number of visas for highly skilled workers?	Attracting more highly skilled immigrants to work in the United States would help to boost innovation and productivity in the US economy.	The US government should pursue policies to increase the home-grown pool of skilled workers instead of relying on migrant labor.
Should the US government expel first-time violators of immigration laws and subject them to criminal punishment?	A policy of criminally punishing all violators of immigration laws will deter illegal immigration, and foreigners can avoid this by complying with immigration laws.	This policy would separate families, harming the children of undocumented immigrants, who would be left in the care of strangers while their parents are in prison.
Should the US continue the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals program (“DACA”) for people brought to America as children when their parents entered illegally?	These were children not responsible for their parents’ actions. Applicants can’t have a military record and must meet educational standards or do military service.	Congress never approved the original DACA program, and it encourages parents in foreign countries to enter the US illegally with their children.

FOREIGN POLICY

The Issue

Over the past decade, differences over American foreign policy have sharpened. Some argue that active international engagement, through military alliances, trade, aid, diplomacy, and even occasional humanitarian interventions, makes America stronger and better able to prevent or manage dangerous situations. Some favor a global leadership role for the US economically and diplomatically, but not militarily. Other critics argue that global trade and development aid to the poorest countries do not sufficiently serve American interests. At issue also is whether America should mainly work with allies and international organizations to promote its interests, or use its power alone, however it sees fits, to protect narrower national interests. Below are examples of policy proposals from the full-length document on this issue:

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
Should the US increase tariffs on imported Chinese goods?	Higher tariffs will protect US manufacturing jobs, serve to halt the Chinese theft of US intellectual property, and open up Chinese markets for US companies.	American companies and consumers, not China, actually pay for tariffs, and China can simply retaliate and hurt US businesses, farmers and workers with their own tariffs.
Should the US reaffirm its commitment to defend any NATO ally attacked by a hostile force?	America's continued defense of its NATO allies deters Russian aggression, and our fellow NATO members honored our call for war against Afghanistan after 9/11.	The NATO allies do not meet their defense spending goals, while the US shoulders the burden for an alliance that may actually increase the chance of war with Russia.
Should the US boost its military presence in the Asia Pacific region?	Containment policies worked against the former Soviet Union during the Cold War and will prove effective against China, which seeks to control the South China Sea.	China is not an aggressor like the former Soviet Union, and if it wants to control the South China Sea or be the dominant power in Asia, it's not our business.
Should the US use diplomacy and funding to promote democracy and human rights throughout the world?	Promoting democracy and human rights abroad will produce more democracies, new allies, and fewer threats, which ultimately serves America's national interests.	The US should not interfere in the domestic politics of other nations, just as they should not intervene in American politics, even if that means being allies with dictatorships.
Should the US increase its defense spending by 5 percent per year to meet rising global challenges and ensure military readiness as a superpower?	The US cannot militarily withdraw from the world, otherwise rivals like China and Russia will exploit our weaknesses. A strong military prevents war and contains threats.	The US outpaces all other nations in military spending, and more spending would increase the deficit and make countries dependent on the American security umbrella.

THE ECONOMY AND TAXES

The US economy is in its longest period of expansion ever,¹ and recent growth has been higher than most expected just a couple of years ago.² After a long period of stagnation, wages have begun to show modest growth as well, and the unemployment rate is the lowest in half a century.³

But the economy is much different in 2019 than in the past. Growth is not as high as in prior decades, and the recent economic success after the Great Recession of 2007-09 has still left many people out in the cold. A high school diploma used to be the ticket to a comfortable middle-class lifestyle – more than 70% of middle-class jobs required only a high school diploma as late as the 1970s, but now less than 40% of jobs are for those without college degrees.⁴

In addition, the racial wealth gap looms large. The median white household has \$146,984 in wealth; the median black household, \$7,323 – about twenty times less.⁵ Median black household wealth actually fell sharply between 1983 and 2016.⁶

Educational differences and the effects of past and continuing discrimination play roles in this racial wealth gap. It is, however, only one of many forms of inequality in wealth and income in America. Many Americans, including those in the white working class, feel economically insecure because they have not experienced economic gains over the past few decades. Only 40 percent feel even somewhat financially secure; only a quarter feel confident in their financial ability to “afford retirement”;⁷ and only three in ten Americans are truly “financially healthy” according to the Financial Health Network, a non-profit financial consultancy firm specializing in financial health of less wealthy consumers.⁸

Another problem is that in order to achieve sustained economic growth, the US government has taken on enormous additional debt, and it continues to grow. As a proportion of the total economy, the federal government’s level of debt now exceeds any level in the post-World War II period—and it’s approaching the debt peak of World War II.⁹

This year, it’s estimated the US government will spend \$900 billion more than it expects to receive, an average of nearly \$3,000 of additional indebtedness for every person in the US.¹⁰ Eventually, future generations will need to repay this money.

This document considers two sets of issues: whether and how taxes on the rich and corporations should be changed, and whether and how more aid should be provided to the middle class, the working class, and the poor.

Economic growth and the national debt loom large in all these policy choices. Which proposals would help the economy grow most efficiently? Which would help Americans the most today without increasing the debt too much? If taxes on the rich should be raised, should the additional funds go to paying down the debt or helping the less fortunate? Which policies may be effective at lowering or limiting the national debt—or should reducing the debt not be a major priority? Should the first priority be economic growth? Or reducing inequality? Is it possible to achieve these goals simultaneously?

Taxes on the Wealthy

PERSPECTIVES ON ECONOMIC DIFFERENCES

Income inequality has grown in the last decades. Some reports indicate that the top 1% of earners received 21% of all U.S. income in 2017, up from 10% in 1980.¹¹ At the same time, however, the top 1% paid 37% of all income taxes in the U.S. in 2017 – a larger share than the bottom 90 percent.¹² More than half the wage increases since the Great Recession also went to people with higher incomes.¹³ Those with lower incomes have only recently begun to see modest increases in their paychecks,¹⁴ ten years after the Great Recession.¹⁵ This is in marked contrast to the period before 1980, when the bottom half of income earners gained significantly.

Some say that today's Americans are better off than nearly everyone who has ever lived. More than three-quarters of Americans now own smartphones, including 94% of those between the ages of 18 and 29,¹⁶ meaning that they carry in their pockets access to information that the world's wealthiest people could not have dreamed of just two generations ago. Moreover, they say, economic inequality is a fact of life and not so bad if people work hard, make good choices, and move up the economic ladder.

Others stress that many ordinary Americans are struggling financially through no fault of their own. Paying for necessities such as health care bankrupts hundreds of thousands of Americans every year. Nearly 40% of Americans reported at least one financial difficulty in 2017, such as being evicted, missing a bill, or skimping on medical care because of the cost.¹⁷ Even though there are ways to climb the ladder, it seems those opportunities have decreased compared to when our parents and grandparents entered the workforce.

The percent of children who can expect to earn more than their parents did has decreased by half since 1945.¹⁸ The causes include the rising cost of higher education, stagnating middle-class wages, young people's declining interest in the military, a decrease in two-parent households, and accelerating health care costs. For example, prior generations often considered joining the military and later going to college on the GI bill as a way to move up economically.

Another issue is that the size of the federal government workforce has declined over the last decade, and is now nearly 15% lower it was around 2010.¹⁰ Government jobs have historically provided relatively stable middle-class lifestyles.

THE ESTATE TAX

Some favor raising the federal estate tax, which is collected when a person with substantial wealth passes away. Currently, only individuals worth at least \$11.4 million and married couples worth at least \$22.8 million pay this tax – less than 0.1% of the population.²⁰ The tax is typically about 40% of all wealth above the threshold amount, which results in an overall average rate of 16.5% on estates that are taxed.²¹

Others say that people should be able to leave their own wealth tax-free to their children. After all, people can spend money on anything they want – including gambling and expensive vacations – without incurring “wealth” taxes. So, why shouldn't they be able to leave it to their children?

Also, they note, some people may own one very large asset, but otherwise do not have much wealth – such as farmers who own their farm. So, taxing this asset could require their heirs to sell the land just to pay the tax. On the other hand, in 2017, when the estate tax was higher than it is today, some reports indicated that only about 80 small businesses and farms paid any estate tax that year, so perhaps this happens less often than assumed.²²

Others say that, while leaving a small amount of money to one's children makes sense, transferring large amounts of wealth from generation to generation creates greater inequality. This money could do more good for society if the government redistributed it into the hands of the poor and middle class, they say.

THE WEALTH TAX

Another proposal is to impose a wealth tax on those with substantial wealth. Using \$100 million as an example, the tax might take 1% of someone's wealth over \$100 million each year. Supporters of this proposal argue it only affects the very wealthy, so they could easily afford it. Also, people argue that today's wealthy have benefited from public services such as schooling, transportation, or health care. So, it is only fair that they invest in the next generation's ability to do the same.

Opponents of a wealth tax say that this money does more good for society in the hands of investors than with the government. Investors will use it to create jobs and boost the economy. Moreover, the wealthy are taxed enough, especially since they already paid income taxes when they earned the money, so a wealth tax would be a second tax.

Finally, wealth can be difficult to measure. It is easy to determine the net worth of an individual who has \$50 million in a bank account and no other assets, but few very wealthy people live this way. They might own assets such as airplanes, art collections, or real estate that are difficult to value on a yearly basis, so their wealth would have to be recalculated each year. Wealth can also be easy to hide from the government in foreign accounts, which makes this tax difficult to enforce. Several European countries have repealed wealth taxes because they were too difficult to enforce.²³

CAPITAL GAINS TAX

Another proposal is to tax dividends and capital gains as ordinary wage income. Capital gains are profits that come from investments, such as stocks. Right now, those profits are taxed at a much lower rate than wage income that employees earn from their jobs. The highest federal tax rate for wage and ordinary interest income is currently at 37%,²⁴ while highest tax rate for dividends and capital gains is 23.4%.²⁵

Supporters of this proposal argue that the majority of investments are owned by the richest 10% of Americans,²⁶ and as a result, the current tax rate for capital gains is a giveaway to the rich. They argue that capital gains income should be taxed at the same as wage income.

Others counter that corporate profits are first taxed at around 26% (21% federal tax and often 5% state tax) before they are distributed to investors as dividends, so the combination of corporate and capital gains taxes yields a much higher rate (over 40%). From this perspective, raising taxes on investments will make investing less attractive and harm an economy that depends on investments. If business investment dries up, so do workers' paychecks and jobs.

Moreover, they say that those who invest their money accept the risk of losing it, so they deserve the benefit of reduced tax rates when investments turn out well. And although most investors are quite wealthy, many middle-class families invest their retirement savings in the stock market, so a tax increase would hit the middle class as well.

CORPORATE TAXES

The 2017 tax cuts reduced the tax on corporate profits from 35% to 21%.²⁷ Supporters of a higher corporate tax rate say that some corporations make billions of dollars in profits each year, so they can afford this. Raising corporate taxes, they say, brings in badly needed revenue to the federal government. Also, corporations benefit from a number of legal protections in the US, so a higher level of taxation is a fair trade-off. These supporters add that even if the US raises the corporate tax rate, it will continue to attract investment because the US is a wealthy country that has a large number of consumers and a strong legal system.

Advocates of further lowering the corporate tax rate – for example, from 21 to 15% – say that not all businesses are wealthy and can easily pay this tax. In other words, higher corporate taxes may harm small business investments. Higher corporate tax rates make investing in high-tax countries less attractive compared to countries with lower taxes. Thus, they argue, raising the corporate rate will send investors looking for other countries, which would reduce employment in the US.

In support of lower corporate taxes in the US, others point to the strong economic growth that followed the 2017 corporate tax cuts. Under higher taxes and to generate the same profits for investors, companies might have to cut wages and jobs in order to generate the same profits for investors. Employees would end up bearing the burdens of higher corporate tax rates, they add.

Moreover, setting the corporate tax rate at 21% does not mean that every business pays 21% of its profits in taxes. Companies can use so-called loopholes to reduce the taxes, and some firms and industries – especially technology – are better positioned to take advantage of them than others. In other words, wealthier and well-advised companies in certain industries may pay little in taxes, no matter what the tax rate is. Raising taxes will therefore disproportionately hurt smaller businesses.

INCOME TAXES ON THE HIGHEST EARNERS

Some propose raising the top federal tax rate on high earners of wage income from the current level of 37%. For example, annual income over \$2 million would be taxed at a new rate of 50% or above. People who make less than \$2 million would be taxed at the lower rates.

Supporters of raising taxes on high earners stress that this will only affect those who can most afford to pay, and that the increased revenue can be used to fund programs to help the poor and middle class, thus reducing inequality. Opponents argue that this money contributes to economic growth and prosperity more when it is in the hands of wealthy investors than when it goes to the government, and that high earners already pay their share of taxes. Furthermore, say these opponents, high tax rates reduce the incentive to work hard to make more money, and therefore raising taxes on high earners slows economic growth.

Each side points to statistics to justify its moral and pragmatic arguments. The opponents of higher taxes point to the disproportionate share of the tax burden that is borne by the top 1% of earners. As noted above, they recently paid 37% of all federal income taxes, while the bottom 90% of earners only accounted for 30% of all federal income tax payments.²⁸

Supporters of higher taxes point to the sharp increase in income inequality in recent decades, with the top 1% of income earners more than doubling their share of national income, from 10 to 21%.²⁹ They also point out that the top tax rate reached 50% as recently as 1986, under President Reagan.³⁰ But others counter by saying that more deductions and loopholes existed back then, so few people truly paid 50% of their income.³¹

Stimulus and Assistance to the Poor and Middle Class

For decades, as worker productivity rose, wages typically increased along with it. But starting around 1970, even as workers continued to grow more productive, their wages became stuck in the same place. Some people point out that total compensation packages, including health insurance, pension contributions, and similar benefits, have kept closer pace with productivity.³² Still, the middle class has stagnated economically.

What policies might fix this problem?

THE FEDERAL MINIMUM WAGE

One proposal is to raise the federal minimum wage. The current federal minimum wage is \$7.25/hour,³³ but some support raising it to \$15/hour. Such an increase, they argue, will substantially raise the take-home pay of nearly 40 million workers³⁴ who need it most, many of whom are living in poverty.³⁵

Raising the minimum wage could also help close the gender pay gap, which finds women will making only 79 cents for every dollar men make.³⁶ Because women make up a majority of minimum-wage earners,³⁷ raising the minimum wage should boost women's earnings. Supporters also point out that in real value (after inflation) the current minimum wage is actually lower than in prior decades,³⁸ and they say that putting more money in the hands of low-income consumers would spur the economy.

Opponents counter that while the policy may be well-meaning, making employees more expensive for companies to hire will backfire – companies will hire fewer of them, leaving many workers out of the labor force. The higher cost of human labor will also lead companies to invest in technology to replace workers' jobs. Finally, some argue that \$15/hour is so high that people will not be hired for entry-level jobs, especially in states with lower wage rates. This cuts off the crucial bottom rung of the economic ladder for the lowest income earners, including many immigrants and workers of color. Supporters of a higher minimum wage, however, point to studies showing that such increases have only very small effects on the unemployment level.³⁹

Others disagree, pointing to recent study by the Congressional Budget Office estimating that while the \$15/hour minimum wage would lift 1.3 million people out of poverty and raise the wages of 17 million workers, it would cost between one and three million jobs.⁴⁰

EARNED INCOME TAX CREDIT (EITC)

Another proposal is to increase the generosity of the Earned Income Tax Credit, which benefits low-income workers, especially those with children. For those with no children, the maximum income a person can earn and still be eligible is \$15,270. This eligibility level rises to \$40,320 for people with one child and to \$49,194 for people with three or more children. Those with no children can receive up to \$519 under the EITC; those with three or more can receive up to \$6,431.⁴¹

Some think that the EITC should be made more generous, either by permitting those who make more money to be eligible for the subsidies or by allocating more money to those who already qualify (or both). Supporters argue that the EITC is one of the most effective anti-poverty programs because it encourages work. The credit grows as work and wages increase, encouraging people to work more. It also injects much-needed resources into low-income families, who may help the economy by spending that money.

Critics say that there are more effective ways to grow the economy, such as by encouraging investment in new businesses and ideas. They believe that the tax system already treats the poor generously enough – nearly half of Americans pay no federal income taxes, in most cases because they don't earn enough money,⁴² and there are a large number of programs and grants to assist the poor. These Americans

still pay state taxes, property taxes, sales and other taxes. Some add that the government should not subsidize people for having children and that the EITC does this by giving greater benefits to those with more children.

UNIVERSAL BASIC INCOME (UBI)

Another proposal is to provide a Universal Basic Income that would give all working-age adults a cash grant, perhaps \$1,000 monthly, whether they work or not, and no matter how much money they make.

Supporters argue that it provides an important safety net against poverty, and, more importantly, allows people to make long-term investments in themselves. The certainty of receiving the UBI would allow people to invest in their education, develop their own business ideas, build wealth for retirement, or just keep out of debt from medical bills and other expenses. Not only would a UBI help people stay out of poverty, but it could grow the economy.

Opponents complain that it would be quite expensive, though perhaps it could replace other welfare programs. Some of the debate about UBI centers on whether it would be a supplement to current welfare programs or a replacement. Critics of current programs argue it is more efficient to just give people cash to spend as they need it, rather than allocate some government welfare dollars to food, others to health care, some to education, etc. If the UBI does replace existing welfare programs, it could result in reducing federal assistance to the very neediest, who may currently receive more than \$1,000 per month in government support through various programs.

Opponents also argue that a UBI provides an incentive not to work because people will be paid whether they work or not, which will mean that many able-bodied adults might simply choose not to work or to work much less. The proposal taxes those who work in order to give money to everyone. Also, say critics, some people might not spend the money wisely: instead of investing in education, they might engage in recreational activities or buy illicit drugs.

BABY BONDS

The “baby bonds” proposal would provide each child born in America with a US treasury bond. The government would make further yearly contributions to this fund for lower-income Americans, so it would grow into a substantial sum of money – nearly \$50,000, according to politicians who support the proposal⁴³ – by the time the bonds mature and the children reach adulthood. This proposal is based on the idea that the most prosperous members of the older generation have a responsibility to give younger Americans a fair start in the free market.

Baby bonds would ensure that every child, no matter his or her race, region, or family income, would enter adulthood with some wealth already built up. In addition to narrowing the wealth gap between classes and races, baby bonds could be used to fund education or to prevent people from going into debt to cover essential costs such as medical bills or child care. Easing the burden of paying for these services could boost female workforce participation and the security and wealth of many single-parent families. Those who use bonds to fund further education can delay their entry into the workforce until they are more skilled and more mature, potentially leading to better job prospects and higher lifelong earnings.

Opponents of this proposal argue that it would be costly and require a funding source, such as higher income taxes. Also, people may not spend the wealth in productive ways. Some supporters favor restricting how people spend these bonds. For example, the proposal in the U.S. Senate limits uses of the fund to purposes such as education, home ownership, and retirement.⁴⁴ Others would give a financial incentive to convert baby bonds into an individual retirement account (IRA).

GOVERNMENT-FUNDED COLLEGE

Another proposal would have the government subsidize or entirely pay the cost of education at a public college for any U.S. citizen. A college degree is increasingly a necessity today. While American higher education is world-renowned, it is also among the most expensive,⁴⁵ and the cost of college – even at public universities – has doubled in the last thirty years.⁴⁶

Supporters of this proposal argue that it will help combat America’s underperformance in education (compared to other developed countries). Not only is a more educated society good in itself, they argue, but it will also lead to a stronger economy. Moreover, public funding of K through 12 education has long been a core feature of American society. So, if a college degree has become as essential as a high school degree, why should it not be publicly funded as well?

Critics see this as another massive government spending program that the country cannot afford, and for a benefit that should be an individual’s responsibility to fund. They say that student loans are affordable for most people, and plenty of adequate jobs exist for those without a college education – even some jobs where employers subsidize the cost of college courses.⁴⁷ Not everyone, the critics say, needs to go to college. Moreover, they add, a blanket subsidy for education at public colleges could waste money in supporting children of well-off families, who make up the majority of current college attendees and whose families can afford the full cost.⁴⁸

Finally, if the government is paying tuition costs, won’t schools simply increase tuition, knowing that the government will pay it and they will make more money? And any effort by the government to prevent this, the critics say, would just impose more burdensome regulation.

Many conflicting values and visions exist in these discussions. Some believe that higher taxes on the very rich will make for a more equal distribution of income and arguably a more just society. Higher taxes, they add, will also generate more revenue to pay for government services and benefits, and may help pay down the federal budget deficit.

Others maintain that raising taxes on corporations and the very rich will discourage investment in the US and drive companies and jobs abroad, taking money out of the American economy that could otherwise help people climb the economic ladder.

If we tax inheritances at a high rate, we will bring in more revenue, but are we not limiting the freedom of people to benefit their children? On the other hand, ideas of equality are central to American democracy. Should this be defined as equality of opportunity, meaning that everyone has the same chance to succeed? Or should it mean equality of condition, at least in assuring that everyone has basic necessities?

Do we value creating more equal opportunity for the next generation – giving young people a better start in life? Are the proposals below worth the large costs – particularly given the steadily rising federal debt, which will also be paid by the next generation? Will greater benefits to the very poor serve social justice? Will they also help the economy? Or is there a danger that the new taxes and regulations that come along with new government programs for the poor will undermine the ability of entrepreneurs to create new businesses and jobs? And what will be the impact on the federal deficit if we pay for these new programs by borrowing the money rather than raising taxes?

The table below discusses some proposals and presents some arguments for and against the proposals. These are only some of the many arguments for and against the proposals; they are meant to help start your deliberations.

Taxing the Wealthy and Corporations

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
Capital gains – income earned when an investment that has increased in value is sold – should be taxed the same as ordinary wage income.	Lower tax rates on investments benefits mostly wealthy people because they hold most investments. Raising capital gains taxes would prevent wealthy people who make millions from stock from paying lower tax rates as a percent of income than middle- and upper-middle-class wage earners.	Raising taxes on investments makes investing and starting a business less attractive, possibly drying up sources of income for businesses that would otherwise create jobs. This could hurt more people (workers) than just those who directly own investments.
The US should impose a wealth tax on the richest taxpayers, requiring them to pay a small portion of their wealth on an annual basis.	This tax would directly affect only persons with millions of dollars in wealth, so it would impose no hardship on them while providing a source of revenue to the government for enhancing social services or reducing the national deficit.	Measuring how much wealth someone owns can be complex and would be costly for the government to do. Several European countries abandoned wealth taxes after finding them too difficult and expensive to enforce. The tax would also face legal challenges, and the top 1% already pays 37% of all federal income taxes.
The US should repeal the estate tax, which currently taxes the fortunes of deceased individuals worth at least \$11 million and deceased married couples worth at least \$22 million.	If people can spend their money without taxation on activities such as gambling or luxuries, they should also be permitted to leave it for their children without taxation. Moreover, they were already taxed when they earned the money, so an estate tax would amount to “double taxation.”	Many racial and socioeconomic groups have not seen any increase in their wealth following the Great Recession. Median American wealth overall is no higher than it was in the 1980s. Increasing the estate tax would provide more revenue to the government and potentially reduce inequality.
When taxpayers earn more than \$2 million per year, they should pay a higher tax rate on additional income.	The tax – going back to the levels that obtained under President Ronald Reagan – would affect only those in the top 0.1% of income earners, who made over 10% of total American income in 2017 and can most afford additional taxes. It could support government programs in health insurance, education funding, or various welfare programs.	This could hike total taxation rates for the top earners to 65% or more in high-tax states, lower the incentive to work, and likely generate less revenue than expected. The top 1% already pays 37% of individual income taxes. Also, private investment of this money would do more to generate economic growth and opportunity than having the government spend it.
The US should lower the corporate tax rate from 21% to 15%.	While the US corporate tax rate is now in line with the rate of other leading economies, reducing the rate further would make America an even more attractive place to do business, spurring employment and economic growth.	The 2017 corporate rate cut from 35% to 21% was already drastic, and it's uncertain whether it benefited workers. Cutting the rate again would further increase the national debt, already at a record high, and, like the 2017 cut, would fail to benefit workers.

Stimulus and Assistance for the Poor and Middle-Class

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
Expand the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC), which provides a benefit to low-income workers, to more middle-class workers.	The EITC is among the nation's most effective anti-poverty programs. It also increases female work participation, and it has bipartisan support. But it phases out at low levels of income, especially for those without children. Expanding it would provide these benefits to more taxpayers.	Federal revenue is not unlimited. Expanding the EITC to middle-class workers would require either trimming benefits from the working poor or raising taxes to finance the new benefits. Thus, keeping the EITC's focus on the working poor makes better sense.
Increase the federal minimum wage from \$7.25/hour to \$15/hour.	Raising the minimum wage to \$15/hour would increase the wages of tens of millions of the nation's most vulnerable workers, particularly those who lack college degrees. It would lift over one million workers out of poverty.	This increase would make workers more expensive to hire. Businesses would respond by laying off workers and investing in technology to replace workers, costing over one million jobs, by one estimate. These effects would be especially serious in states where a large share of workers earn far below \$15 per hour.
The government should cover the cost of college tuition at public universities for all students who could not otherwise afford it.	Ninety percent of new jobs go to those with college degrees. But as the cost of college has grown rapidly, it has become unattainable for the families that education is supposed to help the most – those looking to break into the middle class. Moreover, the US continues to lag behind other developed countries in educational levels. We need a more highly educated society to compete in the 21st century.	We already have a huge federal debt, and this will either increase it or require new taxes. Moreover, not everyone needs to go to college. Many workers can serve society well without it. Money will be wasted subsidizing well-off families who can pay the tuition costs. And colleges may raise tuition costs knowing the government will pay.
The government should fund a bond for each child born that will accumulate in value until the child turns 18. At that time, they could use it higher education or something else to help start up their lives.	Inequality has accelerated in the last generation, and many young people lack funds to pay for education, find the right job, start a family, or begin saving for retirement. Only the top 10% of young people can rely on adequate family support. Baby bonds would dramatically lessen the racial wealth gap and other inequalities by ensuring all Americans a fair start in adult life.	The payments to children would have to be paid for, likely with higher income taxes. The government would have to ensure that children do not simply "take the money and run," rather than investing it in a societal good like education. The proposal may also discourage parents from paying for their children's needs, as the government will do so.
The government should give cash grants of \$1,000/month to all adults at least 18-years-old.	This program might be more effective than other anti-poverty initiatives because it lets people decide how their money is best spent. It may also reduce the government's administrative costs because it would not need to determine and keep track of who is eligible. And it could permit people to make longer-term investments, such as in their education, because they are less desperate to take low-paying jobs to make ends meet.	Such cash grants would need to be funded somehow, either by the federal government raising taxes or borrowing more money. Cash grants also may reduce people's incentive to work because they will receive the money whether they work or not. And, there is a risk that people will not spend the money to make long-term investments in themselves, but on frivolous or impulsive things.

GLOSSARY

INCOME VS. WEALTH: Income refers to the amount of money that a person has made in a year, whereas wealth refers to that person's net worth, their assets minus their debt. For instance, a person can make \$100,000 of income in year one, but if they consume it all that same year on items such as food, rent, health insurance, and vacation, then they have no wealth at the beginning of year two.

GREAT RECESSION: The Great Recession refers to the 2007-09 financial crises, which was marked by high unemployment, home foreclosures, bank failures, and a slow return to normal conditions in the years thereafter.

ECONOMIC MOBILITY: The ease with which someone can change their economic circumstances, say, by working hard to move up from poverty to the middle class. The more economic mobility a society has, the less damaging the effect of being born into a poor or otherwise unlucky family.

ESTATE TAX: A tax levied at death upon the deceased's wealth. Though different policy proposals would treat this tax threshold differently, the American estate tax affects only quite wealthy individuals and families.

WEALTH TAX: A tax that takes a portion of the wealth of the richest Americans on an annual basis.

CAPITAL GAINS: Generally-speaking, income derived from stocks and other investments.

ORDINARY INCOME: Generally-speaking, wage income earned as an employee.

CORPORATE TAX RATE: The rate of taxation on many companies' profits. The 2017 tax cuts reduced this rate from 35% to 21%.

MINIMUM WAGE: The minimum wage is an act of the government that sets the minimum hourly wage that a company must pay its workers—with few exceptions, no company can pay a worker less. The national minimum wage set by Congress is \$7.25/hour. Several states and cities have set higher minimum wages that apply only within those states' and cities' borders.

TAX EVASION: Tax evasion refers to an individual or corporation paying less in taxes than legally owed. Though tax evasion is illegal, it can be very difficult to detect, whether it takes place on a small or large scale. A teenager can easily conceal small payments for mowing lawns and not pay taxes on them; large multinational corporations can take advantage of complex contracts that are hundreds or thousands of pages long whose provisions make it difficult to determine how much money the company actually made. The IRS's enforcement workforce and overall budget have also fallen in recent years, making detection of wrongdoing even more difficult.

TAX AVOIDANCE: Tax avoidance refers to the process of legally reducing one's taxes owed by, for example, taking advantage of so-called "loopholes." Though (mostly) legal, tax avoidance still angers many Americans because it can have results such as profitable multinational corporations paying little or nothing in taxes. Unlike tax evasion, tax avoidance can be common or even widespread knowledge. Still, combating tax avoidance is difficult because closing the "loopholes" to raise taxes on the low-paying corporations causes complications, such as having to raise taxes on others as well, tweak other provisions of the tax code that had been working well, or (in the case of taxing profits earned or held overseas) obtain agreement from other countries.

ENDNOTES

- ¹ Yun Li, *This Is Now the Longest U.S. Economic Expansion in History*, CNBC (July 2, 2019), <https://www.cnbc.com/2019/07/02/this-is-now-the-longest-us-economic-expansion-in-history.html>.
- ² Ben Casselman and Jim Tankersley, *Overcoming Doubts, U.S. Economy Finds a Way Forward*, N.Y. TIMES (Apr. 26, 2019), <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/26/business/economy/gdp-economy.html>.
- ³ <https://www.thebalance.com/unemployment-rate-by-year-3305506>.
- ⁴ Anthony P. Carnevale, *For a Middle-Class Life, College is Crucial*, N.Y. TIMES (Apr. 9, 2019), <https://www.nytimes.com/roomfordebate/2012/03/01/should-college-be-for-everyone/for-a-middle-class-life-college-is-crucial>.
- ⁵ Institute for Policy Studies, *The Racial Wealth Divide Has Grown Over Three Decades*, <https://inequality.org/facts/wealth-inequality/#racial-wealth-divide>.
- ⁶ Id.
- ⁷ <https://today.yougov.com/topics/finance/articles-reports/2019/06/24/financial-insecurity-perceptions-and-attitudes-tho>.
- ⁸ <https://www.marketwatch.com/story/only-3-in-10-americans-are-considered-financially-healthy-2018-11-01>.
- ⁹ *United States Gross Federal Debt to GDP*, TRADING ECONOMICS, <https://tradingeconomics.com/united-states/government-debt-to-gdp>
- ¹⁰ Keith Hall, *The 2019 Budget and Economic Outlook*, CBO (Apr. 2, 2019), <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/55089>.
- ¹¹ Institute for Policy Studies, *The Racial Wealth Divide Has Grown Over Three Decades*, <https://inequality.org/facts/income-inequality/>.
- ¹² <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-10-14/top-3-of-u-s-taxpayers-paid-majority-of-income-taxes-in-2016>.
- ¹³ Janna Kasperkevic, *The 1% Are Recovering from 2008 Recession While 99% Are Still Waiting*, THE GUARDIAN (July 6, 2019), <https://www.theguardian.com/business/2016/jul/06/one-percent-2008-recession-recovery-income>.
- ¹⁴ Ben Casselman, *Why Wages Are Finally Rising, 10 Years After the Recession*, N.Y. TIMES (May 2, 2019).
- ¹⁵ Ben Casselman, *Why Wages Are Finally Rising, 10 Years After the Recession*, N.Y. TIMES (May 2, 2019).
- ¹⁶ Pew Research Center, *Mobile Fact Sheet* (Feb. 5, 2018), <https://www.pewinternet.org/fact-sheet/mobile/>.
- ¹⁷ Aimee Picchi, *Almost Half of Americans Can't Pay for Their Basic Needs*, CBS News (Aug. 28, 2018), <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/almost-half-of-americans-cant-pay-for-basic-needs/>.
- ¹⁸ Aparna Mathur, *The U.S. Does Poorly on Yet Another Metric of Economic Mobility*, Forbes (July 26, 2018), <https://www.forbes.com/sites/aparnamathur/2018/07/16/the-u-s-does-poorly-on-yet-another-metric-of-economic-mobility/#15e014bf6a7b>.
- ¹⁹ U.S. Dep't of Labor, BLS, *Employment, Hours, and Earnings from the Current Employment Statistics Survey (National)*, <https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/CES9091000001>.
- ²⁰ Tax Policy Center Briefing Book, *How Many People Pay the Estate Tax?*, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-many-people-pay-estate-tax>.
- ²¹ Center on Policy and Budget Priorities, "Policy Basics: The Federal Estate Tax," November 7, 2018, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policy-basics-the-federal-estate-tax>.
- ²² Tax Policy Center Briefing Book, *Who Pays the Estate Tax?*, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/who-pays-estate-tax>.
- ²³ Greg Rosalsky, *If a Wealth Tax Is Such a Good Idea, Why Did Europe Kill Theirs?*, NPR (Feb. 26, 2019), <https://www.npr.org/sections/money/2019/02/26/698057356/if-a-wealth-tax-is-such-a-good-idea-why-did-europe-kill-theirs>; see also Chris Edwards, *Why Europe Axed Its Wealth Taxes*, NATIONAL REVIEW ONLINE (Mar. 27, 2019), <https://www.nationalreview.com/2019/03/elizabeth-warren-wealth-tax-european-nations/>.
- ²⁴ I.R.C. § 1(j).
- ²⁵ I.R.C. § 1(h), I.R.C. § 1411.
- ²⁶ Rob Wile, *The Richest 10% of Americans Now Own 84% of All Stocks*, MONEY (Dec. 19, 2017), <http://money.com/money/5054009/stock-ownership-10-percent-richest/>.
- ²⁷ I.R.C. § 11.
- ²⁸ Robert Bellafiore, *Summary of the Latest Federal Income Tax Data*, TAX FOUNDATION (Nov. 13, 2018), <https://taxfoundation.org/summary-latest-federal-income-tax-data-2018-update/>.
- ²⁹ *Supra* note 7.
- ³⁰ Tax Policy Center, *Historical Highest Marginal Income Tax Rates* (Jan. 18, 2019), <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/statistics/historical-highest-marginal-income-tax-rates>.
- ³¹ Howard Gleckman, *About Representative Ocasio-Cortez's 70% Tax Rates*, FORBES (Jan. 8, 2019), <https://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2019/01/08/about-rep-ocasio-cortezs-70-percent-tax-rates/#56e5527fbbff>.

- ³² Tim Worstall, *U.S. Wages Have Been Rising Faster than Productivity for Decades*, FORBES (Oct. 3, 2016), <https://www.forbes.com/sites/timworstall/2016/10/03/us-wages-have-been-rising-faster-than-productivity-for-decades/#17cfdb2a7342>.
- ³³ 29 U.S.C. § 206.
- ³⁴ Economic Policy Institute, *The Raise the Wage Act of 2019 Would Give Nearly 40 Million Workers a Raise* (Feb. 5, 2019), <https://www.epi.org/press/the-raise-the-wage-act-of-2019-would-give-nearly-40-million-workers-a-raise/>.
- ³⁵ Arindrajit Dube, *Minimum Wages and the Distribution of Family Incomes*, NBER Working Paper No. 25240 (Nov. 2018), <https://www.nber.org/papers/w25240>.
- ³⁶ PayScale, *The State of the Gender Pay Gap of 2019*, <https://www.payscale.com/data/gender-pay-gap>.
- ³⁷ Simone Pathe, *Undisputed Facts About the Minimum Wage*, PBS (Jan. 1, 2015), <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/economy/undisputed-facts-minimum-wage>.
- ³⁸ Annalyn Kurtz, Tal Yellin, and Will Houp, *The U.S. Minimum Wage Through the Years*, CNN BUSINESS (Apr. 9, 2019), <https://www.cnn.com/interactive/2019/business/us-minimum-wage-by-year/index.html>.
- ³⁹ Sylvia Allegreto, Anna Godoey, Carl Nadler, and Michael Reich, *The New Wave of Local Minimum Wage Policies*, Institute for Research on Labor and Employment, UC Berkeley (Sept. 6, 2018), <http://irle.berkeley.edu/files/2018/09/The-New-Wave-of-Local-Minimum-Wage-Policies.pdf>.
- ⁴⁰ <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/55410>.
- ⁴¹ IRS, EITC Fast Facts, <https://www.eitc.irs.gov/partner-toolkit/basic-marketing-communication-materials/eitc-fast-facts/eitc-fast-facts>.
- ⁴² Quentin Fottrell, *More Than 44% of Americans Pay No Federal Income Tax*, MARKETWATCH (Feb. 26, 2019), <https://www.marketwatch.com/story/81-million-americans-wont-pay-any-federal-income-taxes-this-year-heres-why-2018-04-16>.
- ⁴³ Dylan Matthews, *Study: Cory Booker's Baby Bonds Nearly Close the Racial Wealth Gap for Young Adults*, VOX (Feb. 1, 2019), <https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/2019/1/21/18185536/cory-booker-news-today-2020-presidential-election-baby-bonds>.
- ⁴⁴ S. 3766, § 103(c)(2)(b).
- ⁴⁵ Jessica Dickler, *Here's How U.S. College Costs Stack Up to the Rest of the World*, CNBC (July 10, 2018), <https://www.cnbc.com/2018/07/09/heres-how-us-college-costs-stack-up-to-the-world.html>.
- ⁴⁶ National Center for Education Statistics, Tuition Costs of Colleges and Universities, <https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=76>.
- ⁴⁷ George Leef, *Does 'Free' College Make Any Sense?*, NATIONAL REVIEW ONLINE (Mar. 6, 2019), <https://www.nationalreview.com/corner/free-college-doesnt-make-any-sense/>.
- ⁴⁸ Paul Fain, *Wealth's Influence on Enrollment and Completion*, INSIDE HIGHER ED (May 23, 2019), <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2019/05/23/feds-release-broader-data-socioeconomic-status-and-college-enrollment-and-completion>.
- ⁴⁹ *IRS Budget & Workforce*, IRS, <https://www.irs.gov/statistics/irs-budget-and-workforce>.

HEALTH CARE

The United States has a distinctive health care system compared to other advanced industrial democracies. Most Americans not of retirement age receive their care through employer-sponsored health insurance plans, while retired people are eligible for government-sponsored Medicare and many lower-income Americans have access to Medicaid. When the Affordable Care Act (ACA, or “Obamacare”) was passed in 2010, nearly 47 million Americans were without health insurance. That number declined to about 27 million by the end of 2017.¹

The debate over US health care revolves around three main issues. First, should the ACA be repealed and replaced? Second, should it be replaced with a “single-payer” government health insurance system, “Medicare for all,” or a more market-based approach that expands private-sector health insurance options? And third, should the federal government ensure cheaper prescription medications and wider access to them? We consider each of these issues below:

MEDICARE AND MEDICAID

Nearly 20 percent of Americans receive insurance through Medicare, the federally-run government health insurance program for senior citizens – people become eligible when they turn 65. Medicare also covers people with qualifying disabilities.² Another 23 percent of Americans receive insurance through Medicaid, a government insurance program jointly run by the federal government and the states, which provides insurance for low-income Americans (individual eligibility varies by state).³ Medicaid typically covers low-income pregnant women, children, seniors and people with disabilities – the program has expanded in recent decades in some states to incorporate a wider range of low-income people. Many people needing long-term care, for disabilities or nursing home care, for example, use Medicaid for coverage.

THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT

Key ACA issues include the scope of coverage (including through Medicaid expansion), the establishment of exchanges, premium subsidies, preexisting conditions, and the individual mandate.

ACCESS TO COVERAGE

Following the ACA’s passage in 2010, the number of uninsured – people not covered through employer-based health insurance, Medicare, or Medicaid – declined by 20 million.⁴ Some say the goal should be to continue to build on the existing system, which is based largely on private insurance, and then fill in the remaining gaps in order to achieve universal coverage. Others say that the ACA is too expensive for this country and gives the federal government too much authority. They prefer that additional private-sector options be offered to bring down the cost of health care and expand access to coverage.

Still others believe the ACA did not go far enough to expand coverage and should be replaced with a single-payer, government-run health care system. The ACA was also intended to require Medicaid expansion to all individuals with incomes under 138 percent of the federal poverty line (about \$16,000 per year for an individual and \$34,000 per year for a family of four.) The Supreme Court decided to expand Medicaid as a state option,⁵ and 36 states have decided to do so.⁶

The ACA created health insurance exchanges or marketplaces (such as healthcare.gov) so people without access to employer-sponsored insurance could purchase private insurance. This insurance had to meet several qualifications, including a requirement to cover essential health benefits such as prescription drugs, maternity care, and treatment for mental health and substance use disorders – the latter is important now because of the opioid epidemic).

People with incomes between 138 and 400 percent of the federal poverty line receive government subsidies to help them buy these private plans. The ACA also allowed young adults to remain on their parents' health care plan until age 26, made prescription drug coverage for seniors on Medicare more generous, eliminated annual and lifetime limits on insurance coverage, told insurers they could no longer charge women higher rates than men, and prohibited insurance companies from discriminating against people with preexisting conditions.

Protection against discrimination for preexisting conditions means that insurance companies cannot deny these people coverage and that they are also prohibited from charging them more for an insurance plan.

An additional ACA protection for those with preexisting conditions is the Essential Health Benefits requirement. Because the ACA requires all insurance plans to offer comprehensive coverage, a plan cannot try to exclude people with certain conditions. For example, a plan cannot steer people with a history of cancer away from enrolling by excluding chemotherapy coverage.⁷

On the other hand, some critics say that the Essential Health Benefits Requirement forces people to buy coverage they don't need. As a result, it raises insurance costs for younger and healthier individuals in order to better subsidize the coverage for older and sicker individuals (although the ACA does allow prices to vary by age). The ACA also increases coverage for preventive care – it requires all insurance plans to fully cover a yearly check-up and provide full contraception coverage.

The current administration has introduced number of regulations to steer the ACA in a more private-sector, market-oriented direction. These include expanding access to association health plans and short-term health plans, which allow small businesses to team up together to offer cheaper insurance, and limited-duration health plans, which offer basic coverage at lower monthly premiums.⁸ The ACA also included an individual mandate that required all individuals (aside from those who qualified for hardship exemptions) to have health insurance – but the penalty for not complying was repealed as part of the 2017 tax bill.⁹ The ACA led to the percentage of uninsured people dropping from 17 percent in 2010 to 10 percent in 2016,¹⁰ but in the past couple years the number of uninsured has increased.¹¹

Today, about 30 million Americans – who are disproportionately from communities of color – do not have health insurance. (The uninsured rate for Hispanics is 19 percent compared to 7 percent for whites).¹² Some say that the recent increase in the uninsured rate is due to the current administration's actions to roll back the ACA following Congress's failure to repeal the law. Others maintain that without the individual mandate – which the Administration opposes – many people are choosing not to buy health insurance if they don't want or need it.

HEALTH CARE COSTS

Health care spending makes up nearly one fifth of our nation's economy. The US has far higher health care spending rates per capita than other developed countries, and most studies point to higher prices for health care services, hospital stays, physician salaries and prescription drugs as the principal causes.¹³ Despite this higher spending, some say that we don't get better results.¹⁴ We have a higher uninsured population and worse public health outcomes than other industrialized democracies. And in the past few years, the US has experienced a decline in life expectancy.¹⁵ The total costs for a family of four

insured by an employer's health care plan averages more than \$28,000 per year. This estimate includes the costs paid by the employers and the employees. And the share of those costs paid by people themselves has gone up as more and more Americans have plans that require them to assume a high share of the costs of their medical care.¹⁶ Others say that the current high prices generate drug and device innovation and better treatment for acute conditions, and that our bad public health outcomes come in part from our greater poverty, gun fatalities, and automobile deaths, which are outside the health care system.

Medicare for All?

Some policy experts think that the US government is too involved in health care and we would be better off with a truly free market system by eliminating most government regulations. Others think the government should subsidize health care only for those who truly cannot afford it on their own. Support is also growing in the US for the opposite position: a single-payer health care system that would directly cover health care costs for all Americans, as is common in many European democracies. "Medicare for All" has become a common refrain on the campaign trail, but what does it actually mean?

Some "Medicare for All" proposals call for the elimination of all private insurance. Under this type of plan¹⁷, everyone would be enrolled in a single, federal government-run plan. Proponents say that by lowering administrative costs and allowing the government to control prices, a single-payer plan could reduce health care costs. This plan would be a more generous version of Medicare.

Some proposals, such as Vermont Senator Bernie Sanders' proposal, would offer comprehensive coverage, including long-term care, and eliminate premiums, deductibles, and co-pays. All health care payments would be made through the tax system.

Critics say that "Medicare for All" would require the largest tax increase in the history of the United States¹⁸, or else would cause very large federal deficit increases. They are concerned that such proposals will lead to the rationing of care, while diminishing innovation and harming the quality of health care in America. They say that Medicare is far cheaper in part by depending on the private system for fraud detection and billing estimates.

Other plans, such as "Medicare buy-in" and other public-option proposals, would move major portions of the population into a similar government plan, but they would allow people satisfied with their employer-based plans to keep them. A public option would allow anyone who wanted to purchase a government plan, usually Medicare, to do so. This public plan would compete with private health insurance plans, and the competition would lead insurance companies to lower their prices in an effort to keep their patients.¹⁹ Critics say this could diminish access to care for beneficiaries already on Medicare, because a large number of new enrollees would be competing for the same number of doctors.

Prescription Drugs

The US spends more on prescription drugs than any other country – about \$1,443 per person on prescription drugs, compared to an average of \$749 in other high-income nations with similar rates of prescription drug use.²⁰ From 2007 to 2017, prescription drug spending increased by more than 40 percent.²¹ But this cost means that the US is also the world's leading innovator when it comes to new cures and technologies – and these innovations are often available first and most readily here, as opposed to elsewhere around the world.

Unlike many other countries, the US government does not directly regulate prices. (Medicare is one of the biggest payers for prescription drugs, but under federal law, it is not allowed to negotiate prices.) Pharmaceutical companies set their own prices when they develop a new drug and are granted a patent. The patent gives the innovator the sole ability to sell and manufacture the drug in the US for the duration of the patent (typically 20 years), meaning that there is limited price competition, though there may be other possible treatments that are chemically distinct.

Once the patent expires, other manufacturers can produce the drug, what is commonly referred to at that point as a “generic,” which greatly reduces the price of the drug. Because the patent gives them the ability to charge high prices, some drug companies attempt to extend their patents for as long as possible. When drug prices are too high, some patients cannot access the medicine.²²

But high prices for new drugs don't tell the whole story. Prices for drugs that have been on the market for many years like insulin, which type I diabetics depend on to live, have seen large price increases in recent years with drug companies making huge profits.²³ Where there is competition between different drug manufacturers – even for cures and medicines on patent – prices have dropped.

Conflicting values exist in these choices. How should we weigh the freedom of some people to choose their own insurance level – or to go without any insurance if they feel they do not need it – versus the equality of having a system that tries to include everyone at levels that are affordable? Should the government protect everyone's right to buy affordable health insurance regardless of pre-existing medical conditions, even if that raises the costs of health care for everyone else? What about Americans' right to pursue life, liberty and happiness? Without health insurance, people's lives are at stake. On the other hand, achieving good health for as many people as possible will cost money, and the US medical care costs are already much higher than in the rest of the world.

Should people have the freedom of choice for their health plans? For example, should they be able to keep their current plans, if they like them? Or if we could create a more just and inclusive system, lowering the costs for everyone, by placing all Americans on the same plan, should Medicare for All replace the current system of private insurance? Who should make these choices that bear so heavily on the health and life expectancy of Americans? Should the whole society decide for everyone, or should people make their own personal and family choices? Note that with some proposals of Medicare for all, people can still choose their doctors. In fact, if more people are covered, then more people will be able to exercise this liberty.

The tables below discuss some proposals and presents some arguments for and against the proposals. These are only some of the many arguments for and against the proposals – they are meant to help start your deliberations.

Affordable Care Act

PROPOSALS

ARGUMENTS FOR

ARGUMENTS AGAINST

The Affordable Care Act should be repealed.

The ACA penalizes young, healthy people who would be better off buying cheaper plans that offer fewer benefits. People have the right to buy the insurance that fits their needs. They shouldn't be required to subsidize the health care costs of sicker or older Americans.

The ACA has increased the role of the federal government in our health care system, added costly regulations, and increased health care spending, and failed to reduce the overall cost of health care.

Given the large expansion of Medicaid under ACA, state budgets will be at risk if the federal government lowers its share of spending for the program.

The ACA ensures equal coverage for Americans with preexisting conditions.

Young people benefit from the ACA by being able to stay on their parents' health plan until they turn 26.

As a result of the ACA, more than 20 million additional Americans have health insurance today.

Curtailing the ACA's expanded Medicaid funding would put coverage gains in jeopardy, harm state budgets and could force hospitals, especially in rural areas, to close.

Health care spending as a share of GDP has grown much more slowly since the ACA was passed in 2010 than in the preceding years.

Repeal the Affordable Care Act and give state governments funds to create their own systems.

Under this proposal, individual states could pursue policies, tailored to the needs of their residents, to expand coverage or lower costs. State leaders, who are closer to the citizenry, can do a far better job than policy-makers in Washington.

State governments also would have stronger financial incentives to ensure that care is efficiently delivered to their residents.

This proposal could enable state governments to authorize insurers to discriminate against Americans with preexisting conditions.

It could also permit the sale of leaner insurance plans that could offer lower prices, but at the cost of depriving buyers of comprehensive coverage and other consumer protections. Lean plans could also undermine insurance markets by attracting only very healthy people, leaving the sicker on the less lean plans.

The federal subsidies in the Affordable Care Act that help the poor should be increased.

People with incomes 200 percent of the federal poverty line, about \$24,000 per year, still have to put more than 6 percent of their income toward insurance premiums, which amounts to more than \$1,500 per year. This doesn't even cover all health care expenses, and yet they still need to pay for food, shelter, and other necessities. Low-income people, because they have so much less disposable income to put toward insurance, are more likely to be uninsured.

The ACA already helps low-income Americans the most and already limits the amount these individuals have to spend on health insurance.

Increasing the subsidies would require the federal government to spend even more money.

People also have the option to choose less expensive plans that would lower their out-of-pocket costs.

Reforms should focus on reducing the costs of plans, not subsidizing more coverage.

Continued on next page

Affordable Care Act | Continued

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>The federal subsidies in the ACA that help the middle class should be expanded to include more people.</p>	<p>Americans who purchase individual health coverage and who have incomes above 400 percent of the federal poverty line (about \$50,000 per year for an individual and \$85,000 for a family of three), receive no subsidies to help cover health insurance costs. Some of these individuals are spending 15 or even 20 percent of their income on premiums. These middle-class families have to pay the full cost of premiums and suffer the most when premiums increase.</p>	<p>The ACA already costs the federal government too much money. Increasing the scope of subsidies will result in vastly increased federal spending. It will also allow insurance companies to impose price increases that are borne disproportionately by the government rather than consumers.</p> <p>Expanding subsidies could result in some losing job-based coverage, as employers curtail coverage in anticipation of employees buying their own subsidized coverage.</p>
<p>People should have reasonable access to health insurance without discrimination against pre-existing conditions.</p>	<p>All people should have equal access to health care regardless of their medical histories. About half of non-elderly Americans have a pre-existing condition. Prior to the ACA, people with pre-existing medical conditions could be denied health insurance or charged higher prices for individual market coverage.</p> <p>None of us knows when we or a family member will have an accident or be diagnosed with an illness that would fall under the pre-existing condition category.</p>	<p>The consumer protections for people with pre-existing conditions make health insurance more expensive for younger and healthier people.</p> <p>People should be able to buy health insurance commensurate with their own risk profile.</p>

Increasing Access to Public Insurance/Medicare for More

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>Everybody should be able to buy a public plan like Medicare, the current plan for seniors over 65.</p>	<p>Medicare's history shows that the government experiences much lower administrative costs than private insurance companies.</p> <p>This proposal would also allow new participants to obtain the high-quality care now available to Medicare beneficiaries. Allowing people of any age to buy in to Medicare would ensure that all Americans always have access to quality, affordable coverage regardless of employment status or the decisions of private insurance companies. This "Medicare buy-in" or "public option" would force insurance companies to compete with the government plan on price, potentially reducing costs across the board.</p>	<p>With more enrollees and the same number of, or ever fewer, providers, medical care could be delayed or more difficult to access. Because Medicare pays lower rates to clinics, hospitals and doctors, this approach could compromise access to care. This could lead health care providers to demand higher payments from patients who retain private insurance, resulting in them paying significantly higher premiums for the same medical services.</p>

Continued on next page

Increasing Access to Public Insurance/Medicare for More | *Continued*

PROPOSALS

Americans aged fifty-five and older should have the option of purchasing Medicare, instead of a private insurance plan.

ARGUMENTS FOR

Americans closer to retirement age typically have higher health care costs than younger individuals. This makes them more expensive to insure, resulting in higher premiums. Because these older adults have greater health care needs, they are more likely to enroll in health insurance than younger individuals. When older individuals make up a large share of the population enrolled in a plan, premiums increase for everyone. By allowing this group to buy into Medicare, the price of private plans could go down, because the remaining population enrolled in private insurance plans would be younger and healthier. Allowing individuals aged 55 and older to enroll in Medicare ensures they will always have access to quality, affordable health coverage.

Americans 55-65 are likely healthier and less expensive for healthcare compared to those 65+. Allowing them to buy into Medicare will likely lead to a decrease in the average per capita healthcare spending in the patient pool, potentially lowering prices for patients in Medicare as well.

ARGUMENTS AGAINST

By giving many people who are likely to be high consumers of health care – those 55 and older – access to Medicare, coverage and services to current recipients might be at risk.

Just like a more general public option, a Medicare buy-in for people aged 55 and older is simply a way for the government to eventually put everyone into Medicare. And if the goal is to expand access to coverage, everyone regardless of age should be able to buy Medicare as an alternative to a private plan.

All Americans should be automatically enrolled in a more generous version of Medicare.

Having one health care plan for all Americans, administered by the government, would ensure that everyone always has access to quality health coverage with little to no premiums or cost-sharing by the patients themselves. This more generous version of Medicare would include expanded benefits like long-term care, vision, and dental. People wouldn't have to worry about switching plans when they change employers or experience a shift in income. Instead, everyone would have the same plan throughout their lifetime.

Medicare for All can reduce health care costs by giving the federal government the power to set prices. Providers would not have to navigate among and bill numerous different insurers. With few administrative costs and no need to make a profit, Medicare for All can provide quality care to more people at lower costs.

Significant new taxes on many Americans, not just the wealthy, would be required to finance such a plan. The annual combined spending on health care in the US from public and private sources is now well over \$3.5 trillion per year, with \$1.4 trillion coming from Medicare and Medicaid. Even if "Medicare for All" yielded significant savings in total expenditures, it would need at least an additional \$1.5 trillion in federal funding annually.²⁴

Without higher payment rates from private insurers, providers, including hospitals, would lose revenue. This could result in cuts to services, hospital closures and job losses.

Single-payer, government-run solutions like "Medicare for All" could result in the elimination of private health insurance plans that hundreds of millions of Americans count on. People would lose the freedom to choose between different plans with different costs.

Continued on next page

Increasing Access to Public Insurance/Medicare for More | *Continued*

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>All Americans should be automatically enrolled in a more generous version of Medicare. <i>(continued)</i></p>	<p>Automatically enrolling all Americans and making payments via taxes ensures that even those who are young and healthy pay into a national health care system, thus subsidizing care for those who are sicker/older. Although this is a redistribution of resources, it operates under the assumption that those young and healthy people will one day be old and sick, and they too will benefit from this redistribution.</p>	<p>Medicare for All could also stifle medical innovation because the government would be the only buyer of drugs, devices, and other technology. Without market competition, drug companies would have no incentive to do research and develop better and/or less expensive drugs and technology.</p> <p>Governments have a difficult time “getting prices right.” If everyone is insured in a single government program, the government may over- or under-pay for certain treatments with no private market to serve as a check on government price setting.</p>

Prescription Drug Prices

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>Allow Medicare to negotiate drug prices.</p>	<p>Medicare is one of the biggest payers for prescription drugs, but under federal law, it is not allowed to negotiate prices. That means that pharmaceutical companies are able to set the price and force the federal government – and ultimately the taxpayer – to pay it. Lower drug prices would save money for both consumers and the government.</p>	<p>The federal government might not be able to negotiate a better price for drugs than private payers do.</p> <p>If prices were set too low, it might reduce the incentive for pharmaceutical companies to invest in research and development, which could limit innovation and the invention of new drugs.</p> <p>Also, for the government to save a lot of money by negotiating prices, it would have to be willing to limit access to certain drugs that pharmaceutical companies demand too high of a price. This would reduce or eliminate the ability to access these drugs.</p>
<p>The US government should change the patent system so generic drugs are more quickly introduced into the marketplace.</p>	<p>Promoting more competition in the pharmaceutical industry could result in lower prices. Current patent protection goes too far in allowing pharmaceutical companies to extend the life of their patents and prevent competitors from entering the market. The federal government should incentivize the production of generic drugs to the fullest extent.</p>	<p>The current level of patent protections is necessary to incentivize the research and development of new drugs. Drug development is a risky business with many failures, and pharmaceutical companies rely on patent protections in order to recoup their investment. When generics compete with brand name drugs, the company that owns that drug makes a much smaller profit. Shortening the life of patents could reduce investment in research to develop new drugs.</p>

GLOSSARY

MEDICARE: The federally-run government health insurance program for senior citizens (people become eligible when they turn 65). Medicare also covers some people with disabilities.

MEDICAID: A government health insurance program jointly run by the federal government and the states, which provides insurance for low-income Americans. Eligibility varies by state.

AFFORDABLE CARE ACT (ACA, OR “OBAMACARE”): Passed in 2010, ACA created health insurance exchanges or marketplaces (such as healthcare.gov) so people who did not have access to employer-sponsored insurance could purchase private insurance. Those plans had to meet several conditions and cover essential health benefits, including prescription drugs, maternity care, and treatment for mental health and substance use disorders (a benefit of increasing relevance in light of the opioid epidemic). People with incomes between 138 and 400 percent of the federal poverty line receive government subsidies to help them afford to purchase these private plans. The ACA also allowed young adults to remain on their parents’ health care plan until age 26, made prescription drug coverage for seniors on Medicare more generous, eliminated annual and lifetime limits on insurance coverage, told insurers they could no longer charge women higher rates than men, and prohibited insurance companies from discriminating against people with preexisting conditions.

“MEDICARE FOR ALL”: Policy proposals that call for the elimination of all private insurance. Under this type of plan, all individuals would be enrolled in a single plan run by the federal government.

“MEDICARE BUY-IN”: A policy proposal that would move major portions of the population onto Medicare, but they would allow people satisfied with their employer-based plans to keep them.

GENERIC: Once the patent expires, other manufacturers can produce the drug, what is commonly referred to at that point as a “generic,” which greatly reduces the price of the drug.

PATENT: Gives an innovator the sole ability to sell and manufacture the drug it created in the US for the duration of the patent, typically 20 years.

ENDNOTES

¹ <https://www.kff.org/uninsured/fact-sheet/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/>.

² *Supra* note 2.

³ *Supra* note 2.

⁴ <https://www.kff.org/uninsured/fact-sheet/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/>.

⁵ *NFIB v. Sebelius*, 567 U.S. 519 (2012).

⁶ “Status of State Medicaid Expansion Decisions: Interactive Map.” Kaiser Family Foundation. May 13, 2019, <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-state-medicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map/>

⁷ Summary of the Affordable Care Act. Kaiser Family Foundation. March 2017, <http://files.kff.org/attachment/Summary-of-the-Affordable-Care-Act> This footnote is for that entire paragraph on the ACA.

⁸ “Non-ACA-Compliant Health Plans.” Commonwealth Fund. <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/trending/non-aca-compliant-health-plans>

⁹ Timothy Jost. “The Tax Bill and the Individual Mandate: What Happened, and What Does it Mean?” Health Affairs. Dec. 20, 2017, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20171220.323429/full/>

¹⁰ “Key Facts About the Uninsured Population.” Kaiser Family Foundation. Dec. 7, 2018, <https://www.kff.org/uninsured/fact-sheet/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/>

¹¹ Katie Keith, “New Survey Shows Highest Uninsured Rate Since 2014.” Health Affairs. Jan. 24, 2019, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20190124.467814/full/>

¹² “Uninsured Rates for the Nonelderly by Race/Ethnicity.” Kaiser Family Foundation. 2017. <https://www.kff.org/uninsured/state-indicator/rate-by-raceethnicity/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colId%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D>

¹³ Irene Papanicolas, Liana R. Woskie and Ashish Jha, “Health Care Spending in the United States and Other High-Income Countries.” Commonwealth Fund. Mar. 13, 2018, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/journal-article/2018/mar/health-care-spending-united-states-and-other-high-income>; Gerard F. Anderson, Peter Hussey, and Varduhi Petrosyan, “It’s Still the Prices, Stupid: Why the U.S. Spends So Much on Health Care, And A Tribute to Uve Reinhardt.” Health Affairs. Jan. 2019, <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.05144>

¹⁴ *Id.*

¹⁵ Sherry L. Murphy, Jiaquan Xu, Kenneth D. Kochanek, and Elizabeth Arias.

“Mortality in the United States, 2017.” Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. NCHS Data Brief No. 328, November 2018, <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db328.htm>

¹⁶ Sara R. Collins and David C. Radley. “The Cost of Employer Health Insurance Is a Growing Burden for Middle-Income Families.” Commonwealth Fund. Dec. 7, 2018, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2018/dec/cost-employer-insurance-growing-burden-middle-income-families>; Gary Claxton, Larry Levitt, Matthew Rae and Bradley Sawyer. “Increases in Cost-Sharing Payments Continue to Outpace Wage Growth.” Kaiser Family Foundation. Jun. 15, 2018, <https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/increases-in-cost-sharing-payments-have-far-outpaced-wage-growth/#item-start>

¹⁷ Sarah Kliff, “Bernie Sanders’s Medicare-for-all plan, explained.” Vox. Apr. 10, 2019, <https://www.vox.com/2019/4/10/18304448/bernie-sanders-medicare-for-all>

¹⁸ Henry J. Aaron, “Which Road to Universal Coverage?” *N Engl J Med* (2017) 377:2207-2209.

¹⁹ For an explanation of the different approaches to expanding coverage, see Sarah Kliff and Dylan Scott, “We read Democrats’ 9 plans for expanding health care. Here’s how they work.” Mar. 20, 2019, <https://www.vox.com/2018/12/13/18103087/medicare-for-all-explained-single-payer-health-care-sanders-jayapal>

²⁰ <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2019/04/10/upshot/medicare-for-all-bernie-sanders-cost-estimates.html>

²¹ Irene Papanicolas, Liana R. Woskie and Ashish Jha, “Health Care Spending in the United States and Other High-Income Countries.” Commonwealth Fund. Mar. 13, 2018, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/journal-article/2018/mar/health-care-spending-united-states-and-other-high-income>

²² National Health Expenditure Data. Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services, <https://www.cms.gov/research-statistics-data-and-systems/statistics-trends-and-reports/nationalhealthexpenddata/nhe-fact-sheet.html>

²³ Dana O. Sarnak, David Squires, and Shawn Bishop. “Paying for Prescription Drugs Around the World: Why Is the U.S. an Outlier?” Commonwealth Fund. Oct. 5, 2017, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2017/oct/paying-prescription-drugs-around-world-why-us-outlier>

²⁴ Amanda Frost and John Hargraves. “Price of insulin prescription doubled between 2012 and 2016.” Health Care Cost Institute. Nov. 29, 2017, <https://www.healthcostinstitute.org/blog/entry/price-of-insulin-prescription-doubled-between-2012-and-2016?highlight=WjYpbN1bGlull0=>

ENVIRONMENT

In prior decades, environmental policy debates in the US focused on whether and how to achieve cleaner water and air, and increased protections for national parks, open spaces, wildlife, and endangered species. In recent years, climate change has become central to the American political conversation. Nearly all scientists have come to the conclusion that the increasing accumulation of “greenhouse gases,” produced from burning fossil fuels like coal, oil and gas, are warming our climate and making it more severe, thus increasing the intensity of hurricanes and other storms, producing more extreme heat waves, causing sea levels to rise, and threatening the extinction of species.

Some current policies seek to regulate “greenhouse gas” emissions that create a so-called “greenhouse effect,” in which certain gases trap heat in the earth’s atmosphere.¹ Other “green” energy policies aim to encourage using renewable energy sources such as solar and wind power, for example, through government subsidies. An alternative policy approach puts the priority on expanding US production of oil and gas. One way to do so is to permit companies to pursue new oil and gas exploration, in part through hydraulic fracturing, or “fracking.” This involves injecting pressurized fluid into rock formations to cause cracking in the rocks, thereby allowing fossil fuels to flow from places they otherwise would not.

In 2016, the US government signed the Paris Agreement, a framework for tackling climate change across the globe that was signed by nearly all of the world’s nations (but not Russia, Turkey, or Iran).² In 2017, the US government announced it would withdraw from the treaty.³

Some Americans believe the US should re-commit to the Paris Agreement to combat climate change, which they say is a rapidly escalating global threat requiring urgent global action.⁴ After all, greenhouse gases emitted anywhere affect the people everywhere.⁵ From this perspective, climate change is one of the most serious long-term threats to the health and wellbeing of Americans, and even American military readiness is being affected.⁶ Additionally, some advocates believe the US needs to participate in the Paris Agreement in order not to give up its claim of global leadership on climate change to China and other nations.⁷

Opponents of the Paris Agreement believe the US government was right to withdraw because it included only voluntary commitments and imposed no consequences on countries that failed to follow through. Critics also object that the American commitment was much larger than those of other countries, and that it would prove costly to US households and harmful to American competitiveness in the energy market. As a result, spending US taxpayer dollars on this problem would benefit other countries more than the US.⁸ Advocates respond that US leadership is critical to mobilizing global action, and that some other nations have actually made commitments far more serious than ours.

Some believe the US should go beyond the Paris Agreement to more ambitiously reduce greenhouse gas emissions. They say that the Paris Agreement only seeks to hold the rise in average world temperatures to 3.6 degrees Fahrenheit, and that it does not go far enough.⁹ Many scientists predict more severe droughts, wildfires, flooding, food shortages and refugee flows unless we can keep global temperatures from rising beyond an additional 2.7 degrees.¹⁰

Advocates for strong action argue we have been warned by scientists about the dangers of global warming for over three decades — and have done relatively little as a nation. Because adverse climate changes are so profound and so difficult to reverse, but take place so slowly over time, it is important

to take action as soon as possible — both to minimize the damage as much as possible, and to minimize the costs of preventive action, which will rise dramatically with time. For the sake of the next generation we need to start acting now.

Critics believe that moving beyond the current Paris Agreement goal is unrealistic. Industrialized countries and other big polluters like China and India would be unlikely to agree to the immediate and costly actions that a larger goal would require. Greater real-world progress will come, they suggest, by aiming for a more attainable objective.¹¹

COMBATING CLIMATE CHANGE

What can be done? One approach is to encourage reduced emissions through taxes or other market incentives. Among the leading proposals here are: 1) a “carbon tax,” a tax on the carbon content of fossil fuels; 2) a “cap and trade” proposal that establishes a market for companies to buy and sell allowances that let them emit only a certain amount, as supply and demand set the price. Trading gives companies a strong incentive to save money by cutting emissions in the most cost-effective ways; and 3) a “fee and dividend,” similar to a carbon tax, but the money collected by the fee is redistributed to citizens.¹²

The case for enacting an overall tax on carbon emissions is that it generates incentives for entrepreneurs to design the most cost-effective measures available for limiting emissions. Supporters of these programs see them as more efficient than “command and control” regulation, which mandates what people and companies can and cannot do as a matter of law.

But all three of the above options would make fossil fuels such as gasoline and home heating oil more expensive. Critics object in general to raising energy prices, and worry that these would especially hurt working and low-income Americans, unless they were offset by other policies (like tax cuts) designed to compensate them for rising energy costs.¹³

In the last year, the Green New Deal has emerged as a policy idea. This refers to the ambitious scope of President Franklin Delano Roosevelt’s 1930s New Deal to respond to the Great Depression, but it would target climate change specifically.

Those in favor argue the US should adopt a Green New Deal to construct mass rapid transit, modernize electricity grids, make buildings more energy efficient, and develop new sources of renewable energy.¹⁴

Though not many details have been released to date, a Green New Deal is envisioned as a major initiative or set of initiatives through which the US could transform itself over the next ten years into an economy based on renewable resources, while also creating jobs for working people, and making the economy fairer and more just. The Green New Deal focuses on environmental justice (the idea that environmental issues unfairly impact low-income communities and communities of color) as well as integrating environmental policy with other progressive social policies such as expanded health care and a federal job guarantee.¹⁵

Those opposed to the idea of a Green New Deal argue it would represent a massive increase in government intervention and spending that would not only be unaffordable but would inhibit entrepreneurship and economic growth.¹⁶ But supporters insist the Green New Deal is an investment in the economy of the future, and so would create new jobs and make the US more competitive.

For transportation, some argue the US should reduce greenhouse emissions by mandating that all new cars and trucks be zero or low-emission vehicles (like electric vehicles) or by reaching agreements to this end with automakers directly.¹⁷ However, only one percent of cars currently meet this standard, and they are expensive. Critics say that it will be impossible to meet this goal for some time to come.

EXPANDING FOSSIL FUELS FOR ENERGY INDEPENDENCE

Instead of focusing on climate change, some Americans believe the US should expand oil and gas production. This focus, they maintain, can ensure an abundant, secure supply of energy for the US, increase prosperity and jobs, and lower energy prices for consumers. Even though the US is the world's largest oil producer,¹⁸ it still imports more oil and gas than it exports, and, they say, energy independence is important for our national security. Additionally, many believe that government regulation should not constrain private sector innovation.

In contrast, advocates for a rapid switch to renewable energy sources stress that human reliance on fossil fuels is driving a disastrous acceleration of climate change; that renewable energy is the ultimate form of energy security, and that the private sector can be incentivized to speed up innovation for renewable energy.

Some advocate expanded oil and gas production on federal lands now dedicated to wildlife preservation. They believe we can design less restrictive regulations, while still maintaining our national commitment to protecting endangered species and ecosystems.¹⁹

But critics of this approach assert that the Department of Interior's current efforts to protect federal lands are already too weak, and that we need stronger restrictions in light of the growing threat of extinction faced by many species and natural environments.²⁰

Another issue in environmental and energy policy today concerns the pros and cons of fracking. Advocates want to allow fracking in oil and gas fields throughout the United States in order to increase oil and gas production. Fracking, they argue, will create many new jobs and bring forth new sources of oil and gas and will enable us to speed up the closing of much dirtier coal-burning power plants.²¹

But critics believe fracking only deepens our dependence on fossil fuels, increasing greenhouse gas emissions, while also contaminating drinking water and posing other risks to health for workers and people in nearby communities.

These issues pose a number of value trade-offs.

If climate change is a global problem, then how much should Americans, especially middle- and lower-income Americans, bear the burden of solving it? People could face higher energy prices if they are not otherwise compensated.

On the other hand, if climate change produces more frequent weather disasters such as extreme heat, floods, hurricanes, and wildfires, then all Americans will suffer from these developments, especially the poor. In this view, the burdens of not combating climate change fall disproportionately on the poor and the working class. Because the effects of climate change are expected to become much worse over time, a question of fairness to the very young and future generations arises. They have no voice in today's policymaking, and they would have to bear higher taxes or energy prices to undertake a Green New Deal.

The table below discusses some proposals and presents some arguments for and against the proposals. These are only some of the many arguments for and against the proposals; they are meant to help start your deliberations.

Emissions Reductions

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>The US should commit to the 2014 Paris Agreement to combat climate change.</p>	<p>Climate change is an urgent global threat requiring global solutions. It demands international cooperation, since greenhouse gases emitted anywhere affect people everywhere. The US should not cede its claim of global leadership in this arena to China and others.</p>	<p>The Paris Agreement is harmful to American energy competitiveness and is expensive and ineffective. Overall, the agreement requires a vast expenditure of taxpayer dollars in ways that benefit other countries more than the US.</p>
<p>The US should go beyond the Paris Agreement and aim for even greater reductions in greenhouse gas emissions.</p>	<p>The Paris Agreement tries to assure that global temperatures do not rise more than 3.6 degrees Fahrenheit. But many scientists predict grave consequences of extreme weather and flooding if temperatures rise beyond 2.7 degrees. The agreement must be revised.</p>	<p>Moving beyond the Paris goal is unrealistic. Countries responsible for the bulk of greenhouse emissions would not consent to the immediate and costly actions that would be required of their citizens. It is better to aim for a more attainable objective.</p>
<p>The US should use taxes or other market incentives to achieve emissions reductions.</p>	<p>Taxes on greenhouse gas emissions and similar programs will create incentives for entrepreneurs to design the most cost-effective measures to rapidly reduce emissions. The “fee and dividend” approach would return the taxes to the citizens.</p>	<p>These policies would make energy more expensive and create distortions and inefficiency in the market. Unless they are offset by policies to cushion their impact, greenhouse gas taxes may generate a backlash from average Americans facing rising energy prices.</p>
<p>The US should adopt a Green New Deal for major investments in mass rapid transit, energy-efficient buildings, and renewable energy.</p>	<p>A bold, visionary initiative is needed to transform the US into an economy based on renewable energy over the next ten years. Building the new infrastructure for energy efficiency will also create many jobs for working people.</p>	<p>The Green New Deal represents a massive increase in government spending and intervention that will distort the free market and energy entrepreneurship, which have served as engines of American prosperity over the decades.</p>
<p>The US should mandate zero or low-carbon emission for cars, trucks, and buses.</p>	<p>This tangible step can help the country move toward the type of massive energy transformation needed to avoid climate catastrophe.</p>	<p>This dramatic change over a short timeline is unrealistic and represents an unnecessary government intrusion into the economy.</p>

Economic Development and Energy Production

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
The US should expand oil and gas production.	Continued expansion can ensure an abundant supply of energy, enhance US energy security, increase prosperity and jobs, and lower energy prices for consumers. The government should not regulate in a way that constrains private sector innovation.	The scientific consensus finds that human reliance on fossil fuels is driving global climate change at an accelerating and potentially disastrous pace. The continued expansion of oil and gas production further entrenches this reliance and will make the problem worse.
The US should expand oil and gas production on federal lands previously dedicated to wildlife preservation.	We need more domestic oil and gas production for our prosperity and security, and it is possible to design less restrictive regulations in a fashion that continues to protect endangered species and ecosystems.	The Department of Interior's current efforts to protect the environmental integrity of federal lands are too weak, not too strong. They need strengthened in light of the growing threat of extinction faced by many species and possible other harm to natural environments.
The US government should facilitate hydraulic fracturing ("fracking") throughout the country.	Fracking is not only a big job creator but a low-cost way of enhancing oil and gas production, which will speed up the closing of much dirtier coal-burning power plants.	Fracking increases greenhouse gas emissions. It also readily leads to the contamination of drinking water and other risks to health suffered by workers and people of nearby communities.

GLOSSARY

FOSSIL FUELS: hydrocarbons (principally fuel oil, natural gas, and coal) formed in the Earth from the remains of dead plants and animals, and which release carbon dioxide when burned.

GREENHOUSE GASES: gases that trap heat in the earth's atmosphere, including carbon dioxide (which is produced by burning fossil fuels like oil and gas), methane, nitrous oxide, and fluorinated gases.

FRACKING: a process that injects pressurized fluid into rock formations to cause cracking in the rocks to allow fossil fuels to flow out more easily than they otherwise would have.

PARIS AGREEMENT: a deal reached in late 2015 by nearly all of the world's nations outlining a framework for tackling climate change across the globe.

ZERO OR LOW-EMISSION VEHICLES: vehicles with no or little exhaust gas emissions (often electric vehicles).

COMMAND AND CONTROL: policies that rely on direct regulation rather than incentives (needing permission to take certain actions, banning other actions entirely, etc.).

CARBON TAX: a tax on the carbon content of fossil fuels.

CAP AND TRADE: a policy setting a limit on greenhouse gas emissions and creating a market for trading emissions allowances up to that cap.

FEE AND DIVIDEND: a policy similar to a carbon tax, but where the money collected by the fee is redistributed to citizens.

GREEN NEW DEAL: a major initiative or set of initiatives which proposes to transform the US economy over the next decade to one based on renewable energy resources and more efficient energy use, while also making the economy fairer and creating more jobs for working people.

ENDNOTES

- ¹ Environmental Protection Agency, Overview of Greenhouse Gases, <https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/overview-greenhouse-gases>.
- ² United Nations Climate Change, The Paris Agreement, <https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-paris-agreement/d2hhdC1pcy>.
- ³ Statement by President Trump on the Paris Climate Accord (Jun. 1, 2017), <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-trump-paris-climate-accord/>.
- ⁴ Anthony Leiserowitz et. al, *By More Than Five to One, Voters say the U.S. Should Participate in the Paris Climate Agreement*, YALE PROGRAM ON CLIMATE COMMUNICATION (Apr. 17, 2017), <https://climatecommunication.yale.edu/publications/5-1-voters-say-u-s-participate-paris-climate-agreement/>.
- ⁵ Melissa Denchak, *Paris Climate Agreement: Everything You Need to Know*, NRDC (Dec. 12, 2018), <https://www.nrdc.org/stories/paris-climate-agreement-everything-you-need-know>.
- ⁶ Amy Myers Jaffe, "Climate Change is a Threat to Military Security," Council on Foreign Relations, January 23, 2019, <https://www.cfr.org/blog/climate-change-threat-military-security>.
- ⁷ Varun Sivaram and Sagatom Saha, *The Trouble with Ceding Climate Leadership to China*, FOREIGN AFFAIRS (Dec. 20, 2016), <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2016-12-20/trouble-ceding-climate-leadership-china>.
- ⁸ Nicholas Loris and Katie Tubb, *Four Reasons Trump Was Right to Pull Out of the Paris Agreement*, THE HERITAGE FOUNDATION (Jun. 1, 2017), <https://www.heritage.org/environment/commentary/4-reasons-trump-was-right-pull-out-the-paris-agreement>.
- ⁹ Climate Action Tracker, Country Summary, <https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/usa/>.
- ¹⁰ The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, *Summary for Policymakers of IPCC Special Report on Global Warming of 1.5 °C* (Oct. 8, 2018), <https://www.ipcc.ch/2018/10/08/summary-for-policymakers-of-ipcc-special-report-on-global-warming-of-1-5c-approved-by-governments/>. Brandon Miller and Jay Croft, *Planet Has Only Until 2030 to Stem Catastrophic Climate Change, Experts Warn*, CNN (OCT. 8, 2018), <https://www.cnn.com/2018/10/07/world/climate-change-new-ipcc-report-wxc/index.html>.
- ¹¹ Chris Mooney, *The Magic Number*, THE WASHINGTON POST (Nov. 29, 2015), https://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/national/2015/11/29/carbon/?utm_term=.2db6e8175451.
- ¹² Carbon Tax Center, What's A Carbon Tax?, <https://www.carbontax.org>; see also Climate Leadership Council, *Economists' Statement on Carbon Dividends*, THE WALL STREET JOURNAL (Jan. 17, 2019), <https://www.clcouncil.org/media/EconomistsStatement.pdf>; see also Environmental Defense Fund, *How Cap and Trade Works*, <https://www.edf.org/climate/how-cap-and-trade-works>.
- ¹³ Oren Cass, *Why A Carbon Tax is Bad for the Country*, THE DALLAS MORNING NEWS (Feb. 16, 2017), <https://www.manhattan-institute.org/html/why-carbon-tax-bad-country-10034.html>.
- ¹⁴ <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/21/climate/green-new-deal-questions-answers.html>.
- ¹⁵ David Roberts, *The Green New Deal, Explained*, VOX (Mar. 30, 2019), <https://www.vox.com/energy-and-environment/2018/12/21/18144138/green-new-deal-alexandria-ocasio-cortez>.
- ¹⁶ Lee Ohanian, *The Green New Deal Is a Pipe Dream, Not a Serious Policy Proposal*, THE HILL (Mar. 1, 2019), <https://thehill.com/opinion/energy-environment/432105-the-green-new-deal-is-a-pipe-dream-not-a-serious-policy-proposal>; see also Gerald F. Seib, *One Republican's Answer to the Green New Deal*, THE WALL STREET JOURNAL (Apr. 15, 2019), <https://www.wsj.com/articles/one-republicans-answer-to-the-green-new-deal-11555333829>; see also Noah Smith, *The Green New Deal Would Spend the U.S. Into Oblivion*, BLOOMBERG (Feb. 8, 2019), <https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2019-02-08/alexandria-ocasio-cortez-s-green-new-deal-is-unaffordable>.
- ¹⁷ Scott Detrow, *2020 Democrats Aim High with Climate Change Proposals*, NPR (May 3, 2019) <https://www.npr.org/2019/05/03/719768860/2020-democrats-aim-high-with-climate-change-proposals>.
- ¹⁸ Matt Egan, *America Is Now The World's Largest Oil Producer*, CNN MONEY (Sep. 12, 2018), <https://money.cnn.com/2018/09/12/investing/us-oil-production-russia-saudi-arabia/index.html>.
- ¹⁹ Miranda Green, *Trump Administration Moves Forward With Final Rule to Allow New California Drilling*, THE HILL (May 9, 2019), <https://thehill.com/policy/energy-environment/442995-finalized-trump-plan-would-expand-drilling-along-california-coast>.
- ²⁰ Cooper McKim, *Trump Push for 'Energy Dominance' Boosts Drilling on Public Land*, NPR (Nov. 25, 2018), <https://www.npr.org/2018/11/25/666373189/trump-push-for-energy-dominance-boosts-drilling-on-public-land>.
- ²¹ John Wihbey, *Pros and Cons of Fracking: 5 Key Issues*, YALE CLIMATE CONNECTIONS (May 27, 2015), <https://www.yaleclimateconnections.org/2015/05/pros-and-cons-of-fracking-5-key-issues/>.

IMMIGRATION

The United States began as a nation of immigrants.¹ Today, America welcomes more legal immigrants than any other country – 1.1 million per year – and roughly one in seven American residents was born in a foreign country.² While a sizable percentage, this is significantly smaller than Canada and Australia, yet similar to other advanced industrial democracies such as Germany and Britain.³

The Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) of 1965 is the basic framework governing legal immigration to the US. Before the INA, US immigration policy favored immigration from Northern and Western European countries, while dramatically limiting admission from Asia, Africa, the Middle East, and Southern and Eastern Europe.⁴ The 1965 law replaced these national quotas with rules that treat applicants without regard to race or ethnicity, while prioritizing family connections to existing US residents.⁵ At the same time, the law established for the first time an annual cap on the number of immigrants admitted from Latin America.⁶ The 1990 Immigration Act increased annual visas by 40% and emphasized employment-based admissions.

ENTERING THE COUNTRY

Three main categories of immigrants are legally eligible to enter America permanently – family members, refugees, and workers. The first category consists of close family members of US citizens and legal permanent residents. Within this category, there is no cap on the number of visas for immediate family members of US citizens, but there are wait times placed on each applicant based on their country of origin. Some scholars have indicated that wait times could be up to 20 years before an application is approved. Family-based immigration is the most common form of legal immigration. Some reports indicate that about 70% of immigrants who receive permanent residence – a “green card” – came to the US on a family-based visa.⁸

The second category consists of refugees – people who are oppressed in their home country and apply for legal visas (“refugees”) or journey to the US border and then apply for asylum status.⁹ Once granted legal status as a refugee by US officials, individuals cannot be deported, even if they initially arrived unlawfully.¹⁰ Five to ten percent of legal immigrants in recent years were refugees, and their numbers are legally capped by the White House (up to 110,000 per year during the Obama administration, curtailed repeatedly during the Trump administration to 30,000 per year as of 2019¹¹). Some reports show that the US currently resettles fewer refugees in proportion to its population than most other developed countries such as Canada and Australia.¹²

Reasons for the refugee asylum crisis include gang violence and corruption in their native countries. However, data shows that average incomes have grown robustly in all countries for the past decade, and homicides have been on the decline in Honduras and elsewhere since 2012.¹³ One theory is that foreign aid from the US to Central American countries may help reduce poverty and violence.¹⁴ Another factor perhaps causing the asylum crisis is the incentive posed by US policy that mandates granting of provisional residence to any asylum applicant who is traveling with children until a hearing to determine their status, which can take years.¹⁵

The third category is for immigrants admitted for employment purposes.¹⁶ This includes both high-skilled and low-skilled workers. For high-skilled labor, the most common types of merit-, investment-, or skill-based immigration involve L-1, H-1B, O, and EB-5 visas. L-1 and H-1B visas fall into the nonimmigrant

visa category, which means that workers use these who may only plan to live in this country during the course of a single multi-year job. Technically, these types of visas are not for immigrants but for temporary workers, sometimes referred to as “guest workers.”

For example, the H-1B visa is initially a 3-year visa, renewable for a second 3-year term, for total of 6 years and it may be extended in 1-year intervals if the employer sponsors a green card application for the worker. For low skilled labor, EB3 visas are one option. EB3 visas apply to jobs that require less than two years of training or experience. A temporary visa called H2A is also available for agricultural workers. These visas are generally for seasonal workers.

EFFECTS OF IMMIGRATION POLICIES

Immigrants, US residents, and foreign residents are the three broad groups of people affected by US immigration policies. Immigration generally benefits most US citizens, as reuniting foreign relatives with family members in the US is the most direct benefit, and this emphasis on family ties (in contrast with policies of some other nations) helps to promote faster assimilation. Indirectly, migrants help grow many businesses by doing work that is in need of labor, and by boosting the economy’s overall productivity.¹⁷ At the same time, expanding legal immigration has been shown to harm a small cohort of low-skilled US citizens by increasing competition for jobs and social services.¹⁸

ENFORCEMENT POLICIES

The main mechanism of immigration law enforcement is deportation – all people who are in the US without a legal right to stay can be removed. The US government may choose whether or not to make removing certain categories of deportable immigrants a priority. In addition, individuals found in violation of US immigration laws may be criminally prosecuted.

Two government agencies are tasked with enforcing our immigration laws, one at the border and one focused on immigrants already living and working in the US. Customs and Border Protection (CBP) patrols US borders and ports of entry to deter and detect unauthorized entry. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) is responsible for identifying and deporting undocumented immigrants already in the United States.¹⁹

The upsurge in asylum seekers arriving from Central America to the southern US border is a crisis that has generated a huge backlog in processing asylum claims.²⁰ Immigrants are eligible for asylum under law if they can show they have, in their home country, been a victim of or have a well-founded fear of persecution based on their race, religion, nationality, political opinion or membership in a particular group.²¹ A federal courts recently affirmed that, under these guidelines, immigrants can seek asylum in the US to escape situations involving domestic violence and gang violence.²²

Opinions differ on whether the policy applies to victims of gang violence in Central America, and the Trump Administration is seeking to narrow the grounds for asylum. One solution to the surge of asylum claims might be to hire more immigration judges and other agency personnel. For example, the Trump Administration’s 2019 budget proposal included a request for \$71.1 million to support 600 new positions.²³ Also, in July 2019, the Senate passed a bill providing \$45 million to hire 30 new immigration judge “teams.”²⁴

It’s very difficult to effectively police all border crossings – the US has an almost 2,000-mile land border with Mexico,²⁵ and some of the most significant post-9/11 security threats have been detected on the US-Canadian border.²⁶ In 2013, the Senate passed a bill increasing border security through physical barriers and surveillance was passed with bipartisan support.²⁷ Moreover, border enforcement cannot stop immigrants from violating the terms of their visa, for example by overstaying, which is estimated to account for more than half of all undocumented immigrants.²⁸

A major enforcement challenge is the sheer size of the undocumented population, estimated at roughly 11 million people.²⁹ As the undocumented population has become more embedded in the US economy and society, this challenge has grown. More than 60% of undocumented immigrants have lived here for ten or more years,³⁰ and about one-third have at least one child under 18 who is a US citizen.³¹ About two-thirds of undocumented immigrants are employed.³² A policy of mass deportation would disrupt many local families, communities, and businesses. At the same time, it is important that the government act to ensure compliance with US laws.

One potential strategy is to prioritize only certain categories of undocumented immigrants – such as those convicted of crimes – for deportation. This contrasts with the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program, which President Obama initiated without authorization from Congress. This program provides temporary protection from deportation for undocumented immigrants who arrived here before they were 16, have lived continuously in the US since 2007, have completed high school or served in the US military, and have no felony or serious misdemeanor convictions.³³

Some say that extending the stay of DACA residents would be consistent with American values, as these child immigrants through no fault of their own were brought here by their parents. Critics say that this offers de facto amnesty for illegal immigration and will encourage future illegal immigration.

Many conflicting values exist in these policy decisions.

On the one hand, many policy experts and ordinary citizens are concerned about the rule of law and effective control of our borders. Millions of undocumented immigrants are here in violation of the law, and strict application of the law would require that they leave. From one perspective, justice or procedural fairness requires that they return to their home countries and, in effect, get to the back of the line. Ultimately, truly enforcing the security of our borders means deporting people who come into the country illegally.

On the other hand, undocumented immigrants may not be able to safely return to their countries of origin. For some, the US is the only home that they know. Do they then have the right to pursue the American dream of “life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness” if they are law-abiding, productive and contribute to our society? Or should these rights apply only to citizens and legal residents? What about the DACA recipients who were brought here as children and know no other country? What rights do they have? Would the liberties we take for granted be sacrificed if large-scale police action were required to force millions to leave, or make them live under threat?

Many different perspectives are at stake in these policy questions. Now take a look at some more specific proposals and arguments for and against them. This information is meant to help you start your deliberations.

Refugees and Asylum Policy

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>Increase personnel in order to process asylum seekers' claims faster.</p>	<p>The existing system is overwhelmed by the record number of Central American asylum seekers arriving at America's southern border.</p> <p>Given their enormous workloads, immigration officers and judges make lots of mistakes. They sometimes deport refugees who are in fact subject to persecution in their home countries. At other times, they give asylum to migrants who are not entitled to it.</p> <p>Processing times for asylum claims range from two to five years.³⁴ As they await a final decision, refugees remain in limbo, unable to build a stable life for themselves either in the US or their homeland.</p>	<p>To make an impact, the government will need to hire at least 600 more personnel at an estimated cost of \$71.1 million.</p> <p>This money could be better spent deterring refugees who recognize that they don't have a credible asylum claim and are really coming to the United States to find jobs.</p> <p>US government funds should be used to assist Central American countries whose desperate economic conditions are causing mass migrations to the US in search of employment.</p>
<p>Provide aid to reduce poverty and violence in Central America.</p>	<p>Promoting economic growth, increasing job opportunities, and strengthening police and law enforcement in Central America will greatly reduce migration at the US-Mexican border, because many migrants are fleeing violence and lawlessness.³⁵</p> <p>Targeted initiatives, supported by US funds, can help Central American governments reduce violence in their countries. For example, drug cartels have destroyed effective law enforcement in these countries.³⁶ The US can aid in the reconstruction of effective and honest police forces and judiciaries. The US can also fund an ambitious job training program to help young people and steer them away from drug gangs.</p>	<p>It isn't clear that US aid could actually reduce migration from Central America. It would be more effective to deter them from coming to the US by threatening them with long-term detention at the border while their asylum claims are processed.</p> <p>Why should we Central American governments with aid when they aren't doing their jobs to restrain immigration?</p> <p>The way to stop this illegal immigration is for the US to demand that Mexico stop refugees who have crossed from Central America into Mexican territory from moving northwards into US territory. Mexico should instead arrange for refugees to claim asylum in Mexico.</p>
<p>Reduce the number of refugees allowed to resettle in the United States.</p>	<p>The American government has a special responsibility for the welfare of Americans. It should not divert resources to assist foreigners when so many Americans remain in need.</p> <p>Allowing refugees from Syria and other countries in the Middle East to resettle in the US could heighten to risk of terrorists settling in America. Existing vetting procedures do not do enough to eliminate this risk</p>	<p>2.6 million refugees now live in camps around the world under very poor conditions.³⁷ In 2016, the United States resettled 85,000 refugees.³⁸ Countries like Australia and Canada typically admit a larger number, relative to their populations. For example, Canada – with a population ten times smaller than the USs – admitted 7,000 refugees in 2014. We should recognize our moral responsibility to these desperate people and do better.</p> <p>To qualify for resettlement in the US, refugees must undergo extensive vetting. Refugees applying for resettlement face far more rigorous vetting than other categories of foreigners seeking to enter the US, such as tourists and economic migrants.</p>

The Labor Market and the Economy

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>Increase the number of visas for skilled workers to move to the US.</p>	<p>Many US high-tech companies have a greater demand for skilled workers than the US citizen talent pool can fulfill.³⁹ Greater access to skilled immigrants will help such companies get the workers they need.</p> <p>Attracting more highly skilled immigrants to work in the United States would help to boost innovation and productivity in the economy.</p>	<p>The government should pursue policies to increase the home-grown pool of skilled workers, instead of relying on migrant labor. For example, the government might act to make American higher education more affordable and accessible.</p> <p>Poaching skilled professionals from developing countries causes those countries to suffer “brain drain.” For example, recruiting more doctors from developing countries could undermine health care in those countries. The US has a responsibility not to worsen brain drain in developing countries.</p>
<p>Increase the number of visas for low-skilled workers so enough workers can be hired for American industries that need them, like agriculture and service.</p>	<p>US companies would be better able to respond flexibly to labor shortages in the low-skilled sector if they can more easily hire migrant workers. This also keeps prices low for food and other agricultural products.</p> <p>The pressure to work and migrate illegally will be reduced in proportion with the size and flexibility of temporary work visas.</p> <p>For many low-skilled workers from developing countries, the opportunity to work in the US represents their only realistic chance to escape severe poverty.</p>	<p>Increasing the pool of low-skilled workers may reduce wages and increase the risk of unemployment for those US citizens who compete for jobs in low-skilled sectors.⁴⁰</p> <p>The US is not responsible for promoting the economic well-being of foreigners.</p>

Enforcing Immigration Law

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
<p>Require employers to use the E-verify computer system to confirm workers' eligibility.</p>	<p>Widespread use of E-verify will deter illegal entry and prevent foreigners from overstaying their visas.</p> <p>Some employers hire undocumented workers to circumvent taxes and minimum wage laws, and the fines they risk paying are too small to deter this illegal hiring.</p> <p>E-verify is already required in twenty states,⁴¹ so the legal and technical issues are largely resolved. The program should be expanded so that employers in all 50 states comply.</p>	<p>E-verify violates the privacy of US citizens and can create errors that bar people from working who are legally authorized.</p> <p>Employers will have to hire or train staff to monitor compliance with E-verify. This will burden small businesses who have few employees.</p> <p>It should be the responsibility of border agents and US Immigrations and Customs Enforcement (ICE) to enforce immigration law, not employers.</p>
<p>First-time violators of immigration laws should only be expelled, not subject to criminal punishment.</p>	<p>A policy of criminality that punishes all unauthorized entrants would deter refugees fleeing persecution from seeking asylum.</p> <p>A policy of criminal punishment would separate families, harming the vulnerable children of undocumented immigrants, who would be left in the care of strangers while their parents are in prison.</p>	<p>Asylum seekers can avoid prosecution and criminal punishment if they make their claims at official border crossings.</p> <p>A policy of criminally punishing all violators of immigration laws is an effective way to deter illegal immigration. Foreigners can avoid criminal punishment by complying with US immigration laws.</p>
<p>Continue DACA, the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals program, which addresses people who were brought to the US as children when their parents entered the country illegally</p>	<p>Only those undocumented immigrants who were brought here as children or young teenagers, typically by their parents, are eligible for DACA. They are not morally responsible for their parents' violations of American immigration law.</p> <p>DACA beneficiaries generally have closer ties to this country than to their parents' homeland. If deported, they face the challenge of adapting to a strange land at a young age. Our government should not impose such a traumatic experience on innocent people.</p> <p>DACA recipients will be contributors to our social and economic life. To qualify, they must not have committed any felonies; must also have completed high school; or served in the military. Many DACA youth enter colleges and universities in the US, and they have every incentive to be productive Americans.</p>	<p>Providing any undocumented immigrant, no matter how they came to be in this country, with official protection from deportation fosters disrespect for America's immigration laws.</p> <p>Congress has never approved the DACA program.⁴² Presidents acting on their own do not have the proper authority to implement this program.</p> <p>The DACA program may encourage parents in foreign countries to enter the US illegally with their children. And it may encourage foreign parents to hire smugglers to transport their children across the border to be raised by relatives or friends in the US.</p>

Long-Term Residents and Permanent Legal Status

PROPOSALS

Undocumented immigrants should be forced to return to their home countries before applying to legally come to the US to live and work permanently.

ARGUMENTS FOR

It is wrong for foreigners to enter or stay in the US in violation of our immigration laws. Immigrants who have entered illegally or overstayed their visas should not be rewarded with permanent status.

Providing pathways to permanent legal status for those undocumented immigrants already here is unfair to applicants who wait for years to be allowed to enter the US lawfully.

Providing pathways to permanent legal status for those already here would incentivize others who came to the US illegally or who overstayed their visas to stay here as long as possible in order to be eligible to convert their illegal status to legal status.

ARGUMENTS AGAINST

Most undocumented immigrants have lived in the US for more than 10 years, and most have one or more immediate family members who are US citizens. Requiring them to leave the country will often mean either separating them from their spouses and children, or forcing them to uproot their children who are US citizens to take them to a country they have never known.

Current US immigration laws make it very difficult for the majority of undocumented residents to come back with legal status.

Some undocumented immigrants have served in the US military and fought for our country in Vietnam, Afghanistan, and Iraq. They and other undocumented immigrants strongly identify as Americans.

At a time of record low unemployment, it would be detrimental to the economy to remove so many workers, with no alternative ones to fill their positions.

GLOSSARY

ASYLUM SEEKER: When refugees flee their own country and arrive in another country, they are entitled by international law to apply for asylum – the right to be recognized as a refugee and receive the legal protections that come with that status. An asylum seeker must demonstrate that their fear of persecution in their home country is well founded. Once an asylum seeker has been recognized as a refugee, they may not be sent back to their home country. Under US law, a person who the US government has granted asylum may not be deported, even if they initially crossed the US border unlawfully.

DACA (DEFERRED ACTION FOR CHILDHOOD ARRIVALS): The DACA program temporarily protects undocumented immigrants from deportation, who came to the US when they were children. They are given a renewable two-year period of protection from deportation, and a work permit. To receive DACA status, an undocumented immigrant must have first arrived in the US before age 16, have continually lived in the US since 2007, and have completed a high-school education or served in the military. In addition, to be eligible for DACA benefits, an applicant must be free of any felony or significant misdemeanor convictions and must not have been convicted of three or more misdemeanors of any kind.

E-VERIFY: E-verify is a website and computer system maintained by the US government to help businesses check the eligibility of their employees to work in the United States. E-Verify compares information submitted by an employee with data from US government records. If the information matches, E-verify certifies that employee as eligible to work in the United States. If there is a mismatch, E-Verify alerts the employer.

REFUGEE: Refugees are a special category of migrants who have been forced to flee their home countries because of war, violence, or government repression. A refugee is defined in US and international law as any person who has left their own country and cannot return there because they have a well-founded fear of being persecuted based on their race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group, or political opinion.

RESETTLEMENT: Resettlement is the transfer of refugees from the country in which they originally sought asylum to another country that has agreed to admit them on a permanent basis. Refugees often apply to be resettled when the country in which they first seek asylum is unable or unwilling to allow them to participate in the regular economy and society of that country, housing them instead in refugee camps. Refugees applying to be resettled in the United States must go through extensive screening, first by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), the UN's refugee agency, and then by the US government.

ENDNOTES

- ¹ OECD (2019), *Permanent immigrant inflows (indicator)*. doi: 10.1787/304546b6-en (Accessed on 01 August 2019).
- ² Bedard, Paul, and Julio Cortez/AP. "1-In-7 US Residents Are Immigrants, 44.5 Million, Most Ever." *Washington Examiner*, Washington Examiner, 14 Sept. 2018, www.washingtonexaminer.com/washington-secrets/1-in-7-u-s-residents-are-immigrants-44-5-million-most-ever.
- ³ OECD (2019), *Foreign-born population (indicator)*. doi: 10.1787/5a368e1b-en (Accessed on 01 August 2019)
- ⁴ Desmond King, *Making Americans: Immigration, Race, and the Origins of the Diverse Democracy* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2000), ch 7.
- ⁵ "Immigration And Naturalization Act Of 1965 - Ballotpedia". *Ballotpedia*, 2019, https://ballotpedia.org/Immigration_and_Naturalization_Act_of_1965.
- ⁶ Douglas S. Massey and Karen A. Pren, "Unintended Consequences of US Immigration Policy: Explaining the Post-1965 surge from Latin America," *Population and Development Review* 38 (1): 1-29 (2012), 1.
- ⁷ Ostrow, Ronald. "Bush Signs Law Boosting Immigration Quotas By 40% : Legislation: President Hails The Act, Which Attempts To Lure Those With Job Skills. Provisions Also Will Allow Many To Join Families Already In The U.S.". *Los Angeles Times*, 2019, <https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1990-11-30-mn-5803-story.html>
- ⁸ Jie Zong, Jeanne Batalova, and Micayla Burrows, "Frequently Requested Statistics on Immigrants and Immigration in the United States," *Migration Policy Institute*, March 14, 2019, <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/frequently-requested-statistics-immigrants-and-immigration-united-states>.
- ⁹ Immigration and Nationality Act of 1965, Section 101(a), codified at 8 USC §1101(a).
- ¹⁰ Refugee Act of 1980, codified at 8 USC § 1253(h); James C. Hathaway and Michelle Foster, *The Law of Refugee Status*, 2nd ed. (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2014), 28-30.
- ¹¹ <https://www.politico.com/story/2019/07/18/trump-officials-refugee-zero-1603503>
- ¹² Phillip Connor and Jens Manuel Krogstad, "For the first time, U.S. resettles fewer refugees than the rest of the world," Pew Research Center, July 5, 2018, <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/07/05/for-the-first-time-u-s-resettles-fewer-refugees-than-the-rest-of-the-world/>.
- ¹³ *Data Intentional Homicides (per 100,000 people) | The World Bank*. *The World Bank*, 2019, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/VC.IHR.PSRC.P5?locations=HN&name_desc=false. Accessed 1 Aug
- ¹⁴ Michael Clemens, "US Administration Wants to Control Immigration by Slashing Aid: Here's What They Need to Know," *Inter Press Agency*, June 5, 2018, <http://www.ipsnews.net/2018/06/us-administration-wants-control-immigration-slashing-aid-heres-need-know/>.
- ¹⁵ "Immigration Court Backlog Tool: Pending Cases And Length Of Wait In Immigration Courts". *Trac.Syr.Edu*, 2019, https://trac.syr.edu/phptools/immigration/court_backlog/.
- ¹⁶ Batalova, Jeanne. "Legal Immigration To The United States". *Migration Policy Institute*, 2019, <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/legal-immigration-united-states#2>. Accessed 1 Aug 2019.
- ¹⁷ Pia Orrenius, "Benefits of Immigration Outweigh the Costs," *The Catalyst: A Journal of Ideas from the Bush Institute* (Spring 2016), <https://www.bushcenter.org/catalyst/north-american-century/benefits-of-immigration-outweigh-costs.html>.
- ¹⁸ George J. Borjas, *Heaven's Door: Immigration Policy and the American Economy* (Princeton University Press, 1999); George J. Borjas, *Immigration Economics* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2016), chs. 3-5.
- ¹⁹ Sofie Werthan, "What ICE Really Does," *Slate*, July 3, 2018, <https://slate.com/news-and-politics/2018/07/difference-between-ice-and-cbp-the-role-of-each-agency-in-family-separations-and-immigration-enforcement.html>.
- ²⁰ Doris Meissner, Faye Hipsman, Alexander T. Aleinikoff, "The U.S. Asylum System in Crisis," *Migration Policy Institute*, September 2018, <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/us-asylum-system-crisis-charting-way-forward>.
- ²¹ <https://www.alllaw.com/articles/nolo/us-immigration/who-eligible-asylum-refugee-protection.html>.
- ²² Matt Zapposky, "Judge strikes down Trump administration effort to deny asylum for migrants fleeing gang violence, domestic abuse," *The Washington Post*, December 19, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/judge-strikes-down-trump-administration-effort-to-deny-asylum-for-migrants-fleeing-gang-violence-domestic-abuse/2018/12/19/61687d00-03b1-11e9-b6a9-0aa5c2fcc9e4_story.html?noredirect=on
- ²³ Byron Tau, "Immigration-Enforcement Staff Would Grow Under Budget Proposal," *Wall Street Journal*, March 11, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/immigration-enforcement-staff-would-grow-under-budget-proposal-11552337246>.
- ²⁴ <https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/FY19%20Border%20Security%20Supplemental%20Appropriations%20Bill%20Text.pdf>
- ²⁵ Lucy Rodgers and Dominic Bailey, "Trump wall - all you need to know about US border in seven charts," *BBC News*, May 31, 2019, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-46824649>.

- ²⁶ Gardner, Lauren et al. "Forget Mexico: Democrats Turn Focus To Porous Canadian Border". *POLITICO*, 2019, <https://www.politico.com/story/2019/01/11/congress-canada-mexico-border-security-terrorism-1071243>.
- ²⁷ <https://www.congress.gov/bill/113th-congress/senate-bill/744>
S.744 - Border Security, Economic Opportunity, and Immigration Modernization Act
- ²⁸ <https://www.npr.org/2019/01/16/686056668/for-seventh-consecutive-year-visa-overstays-exceeded-illegal-border-crossings>
- ²⁹ "Profile of the Unauthorized Population: United States," Migration Data Hub, Migration Policy Institute, <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/data/unauthorized-immigrant-population/state/US>; Jens Manuel Krogstad, Jeffrey S. Passel, and D'Vera Cohn, "5 facts about illegal immigration in the U.S.," Pew Research Center, November 28, 2018, <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/11/28/5-facts-about-illegal-immigration-in-the-u-s/>.
- ³⁰ "Profile of the Unauthorized Population: United States," Migration Data Hub, Migration Policy Institute, <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/data/unauthorized-immigrant-population/state/US>; Jens Manuel Krogstad, Jeffrey S. Passel, and D'Vera Cohn, "5 facts about illegal immigration in the U.S.," Pew Research Center, November 28, 2018, <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/11/28/5-facts-about-illegal-immigration-in-the-u-s/>.
- ³¹ "Profile of the Unauthorized Population: United States," Migration Data Hub, Migration Policy Institute, <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/data/unauthorized-immigrant-population/state/US>.
- ³² "Profile of the Unauthorized Population: United States," Migration Data Hub, Migration Policy Institute, <https://www.migrationpolicy.org/data/unauthorized-immigrant-population/state/US>.
- ³³ "Consideration of Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA)," United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS), <https://www.uscis.gov/archive/consideration-deferred-action-childhood-arrivals-daca>.
- ³⁴ "Immigration Court Processing Time by Outcome" TRAC Immigration Syracuse University. 2019. https://trac.syr.edu/phptools/immigration/court_backlog/court_proctime_outcome.php
- ³⁵ Kirby, Jen. "How To Address The Causes Of The Migration Crisis, According To Experts". *Vox*, 2019, <https://www.vox.com/2019/7/17/18760188/migration-crisis-central-america-foreign-policy-2020-election>.
- ³⁶ *Supra* 34
- ³⁷ "What Is A Refugee Camp? Definition And Statistics | USA For UNHCR". *Unrefugees.Org*, 2019, <https://www.unrefugees.org/refugee-facts/camps/>.
- ³⁸ <https://www.humanrightsfirst.org/resource/us-refugee-resettlement-remains-record-lows-halfway-fy-2019>
- ³⁹ Cox, Jeff. "The U.S. Labor Shortage Is Reaching A Critical Point". *CNBC*, 2019, <https://www.cnbc.com/2018/07/05/the-us-labor-shortage-is-reaching-a-critical-point.html>.
- ⁴⁰ *Supra* note 21.
- ⁴¹ "E-Verify FAQ". *Ncsl.Org*, 2019, <http://www.ncsl.org/research/immigration/everify-faq.aspx>.
- ⁴² Robertson, Lori. "The Facts On DACA - Factcheck.Org". *Factcheck.Org*, 2019, <https://www.factcheck.org/2018/01/the-facts-on-daca/>. Accessed 1 Aug 2019

FOREIGN POLICY

Over the past decade, differences over American foreign policy have sharpened. Some argue that active international engagement, through military alliances, trade, aid, diplomacy, and even occasional humanitarian interventions, makes America stronger and better able to prevent or manage dangerous situations. Some favor a global leadership role for the US economically and diplomatically, but not militarily. Other critics argue that global trade and development aid to the poorest countries do not sufficiently serve American interests. At issue also is whether America should mainly work with allies and international organizations to promote its interests, or use its power alone, however it sees fits, to protect narrower national interests. The candidate who wins the 2020 presidential election will have to navigate a challenging and changing landscape in foreign policy. The heart of the debate is what America's relationship with the rest of the world should be.

This briefing paper weighs these issues with a particular focus on alliances and trade, the global war on terror, and our country's relationships with China, Russia, and Iran.

Alliances and Trade

ALLIANCES

During and after the Cold War, the US led its partners through alliances and free trade agreements that focused on strategic areas of the globe. The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), an alliance of the US, Canada, and over twenty European countries, requires members to defend any member attacked by an outside power. Originally, it was part of the US strategy for protecting Western Europe from invasion by the Soviet Union.

After the Cold War, NATO expanded to several former Soviet satellites bordering Russia thus antagonizing that country. At the same time, many Western European members significantly reduced their defense spending. In 2014, NATO members all committed to spend 2% of their gross domestic product on defense by 2024, a goal first set in 2002. In Asia, American maintains defensive alliances with five nations and works closely with several other states. Throughout the world in more than 130 countries, hundreds of thousands of American troops are deployed.

In 2018, the US defense budget was \$650 billion.¹ This is roughly 3.25% of our national economy, and represents 32% of global spending on defense. We spent roughly the same amount in current dollars at the end of the Cold War, before reducing defense budgets to around \$450 billion in the 1990s. Amid the post 9/11-wars in Afghanistan and Iraq and counter-terrorism missions around the world, the defense budget rose dramatically to almost \$800 billion in 2010. In 2011, a dispute in Congress between the two parties produced a series of automatic cuts of about \$150 million from the annual defense budget (the "sequester").² America's substantial defense spending is reflected in how well it provides for its soldiers and invests in them as an effective and well-equipped fighting force.

TRADE

Between 1944 and 2016, the US was clearly committed to lowering tariffs ("taxes" on imports) and other barriers to international trade, such as subsidies for exports and quotas on imports. In theory, free trade should increase prosperity for all by lowering the cost of goods and services everywhere,

as countries specialize in producing particular goods and services. Most economists believe the US benefits from freer international trade. However, the gains from trade are not equally shared. Lowering trade barriers costs American jobs in some sectors (where other countries are more competitive than the US), while it creates jobs in other sectors where the US can export more competitively.

National governments negotiate trade deals, but companies and public interest groups can lobby for or against specific provisions.

The World Trade Organization (WTO) is made up of most countries in the world, including the US. The countries in the WTO promise to lower tariffs for all WTO members in accordance with the organization's rules. Countries can only raise tariffs above WTO levels in response to "dumping," — when a country exports a good for a lower price than is charged in its own domestic market — or for national security concerns.

Countries targeted with tariffs can raise tariffs in retaliation while an international court judges the dispute. The WTO has not been able to agree on further tariff reductions in over a decade. China joined the WTO in 2001, which gave its companies better access to the US market. This was marketed as a win-win that would help provide cheaper goods for Americans and spark political reforms in China.

Countries also negotiate regional free trade agreements, which lower tariffs further, below WTO levels. The 1994 North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) is the biggest such example of this, as it dramatically cut tariffs on trade between the US, Mexico, and Canada. This had the effect of encouraging companies to build supply chains to assemble manufactured goods across the three countries, especially in industries like auto manufacturing. In 2018, negotiators agreed to an updated deal, the United States-Mexico-Canada (USMCA) trade agreement, which would make producing cars in Mexico more expensive (although still cheaper than in the US) and improve access to Canada for American dairy products. Congress has to still ratify this draft agreement.

Under the Obama administration, the US negotiated two large trade agreements — the Trans-Pacific Partnership (with Canada, Mexico, Japan, South Korea, Vietnam, Australia, and others) and the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (with the European Union). These deals would have further reduced tariffs on trade and increased protections for workers, the environment, and US intellectual property abroad. However, President Trump withdrew from these agreements before Congress could ratify them, leaving both deals in limbo.

Critics of global free trade say American manufacturing jobs have been lost in these deals. Wages are lower in places like Mexico, China, India, and Vietnam, and these countries also have weaker labor and environmental standards than the US. American consumers gain, as they can purchase many foreign-made goods at much lower prices than they could if these goods were produced in the US. Some say, pointing to America's growing trade deficits, that NAFTA and trade with China has cost millions of jobs in the US.³ However, others say that automation better explains America's steady or increasing manufacturing output despite fewer manufacturing jobs.⁴ In other words, the US actually manufactures more now, but does so despite employing people.

SUPPORTING DEMOCRACY AND HUMAN RIGHTS

One key American foreign policy issue is whether the US should defend human rights and support democratic institutions and groups in other countries. "Realists" say that our foreign policy and military deployments should serve our national interests in making America more secure and prosperous. Therefore, we should ignore human rights abuses in authoritarian countries like Russia, China, North Korea, Saudi Arabia and Egypt, and instead advance our economic welfare, control weapons proliferation, help allies like Israel, and find ways to work with other countries on issues such as terrorism.

On the other hand, “idealist” critics point out that America’s greatest rivals are dictatorships; that no two democracies have ever gone to war with one another; and that the democracies of the world have been our most reliable allies and trading partners. In this view, America’s national interests are best served through the peaceful spread and defense of democracy and its ideals and practices.

In fact, strong bipartisan support exists in Congress for peaceful assistance programs to help other countries develop democracy’s core institutions. Currently the US spends about \$2 billion per year on these efforts, which is less than one-tenth of one percent of the total federal budget. The current question is how much should the US emphasize democracy and human rights in its diplomacy – and should democracy be a prerequisite for US economic and military assistance to other countries, which now totals nearly \$50 billion?

Realists counter that larger priorities exist when dealing with adversaries like China and Russia, and that criticizing partners for poor human rights records could make them less cooperative in the War on Terror or American efforts to counter Iran, Russia, or China.

Human rights advocates say that the US should use its voice in world affairs to defend the freedoms of speech, organization, religion other principles that have made America a great nation. Therefore, we should condemn violations of these rights even among friendly governments or powerful adversaries, and we should consider how well countries adhere to democracy and the rule of law when allocating foreign aid.

The Global War on Terror

In the wake of 9/11, the US and its allies have been waging a Global War on Terror involving extensive military operations in the Middle East and Africa. In late 2001, the US and its NATO allies invaded Afghanistan and overthrew the Taliban government to deny al Qaeda, the group behind the September 11th attacks, a safe haven to plan more attacks against the US. In 2003, the US invaded Iraq and overthrew its dictator, Saddam Hussein, in part to prevent him from developing weapons of mass destruction, which the Bush administration feared could be given to terrorists.

Under the Obama administration, the US along with its NATO allies intervened militarily in Libya in 2011, with the support of the UN Security Council, to prevent an imminent humanitarian catastrophe in the civil war. The military operations enabled the rebels to overthrow Muammar Qaddafi’s government. In 2014, the Obama Administration also returned troops to Iraq and deployed some in Syria starting to fight the Islamic State. Finally, as terrorist groups have relocated or emerged in other areas of the Middle East and Africa, the US has deployed troops and drones to attack these groups in cooperation with local governments.

As of 2019, the US is, according to some accounts, conducting counter-terror operations – which include combat and drone/air strikes, supporting and training local forces, and bases – in over 75 countries.⁵

The Bush, Obama, and Trump administrations have justified these actions under the “Authorization for Use of Military Force” (AUMF), which Congress passed after 9/11 and which allows the president to use military force against any organization or country involved in 9/11. However, this interpretation has been seriously questioned because the AUMF is now being used to justify military operations against terrorist groups that did not exist in 2001.

Having won initially in Afghanistan and Iraq, the US sought to rebuild them as modern democracies by providing them with political, military, and economic assistance. However, in both countries, insurgencies soon emerged even after the US installed friendly governments there. Today, there are 14,000 American soldiers in Afghanistan and roughly 5,000 in Iraq. In each country they mostly train local forces rather than fight on the front lines.

Supporters say that these two interventions were necessary to ensure that these countries never again become threats to America. Some say that only the Afghanistan intervention was necessary. The total long-term cost of these interventions is estimated to be several trillion dollars, which includes military operations, the medical costs of caring for injured veterans, aid to Afghanistan and Iraq, and interest on the debt that paid for the wars. Roughly 14,000 US soldiers and contractors have been killed and an unknown number injured in the two conflicts. The conflicts have killed hundreds of thousands of local combatants and civilians and have generated millions of refugees.⁶

These interventions have resulted in much debate and analysis.

On one hand, terrorist groups have been unable to carry out another major attack like 9/11 on the US. However, drone strikes and military operations have not completely defeated these Islamist terrorist groups.

For example, while the Islamic State has lost all the territory it gained in 2014-5, it continues through cells and branches scattered around the world. These cells have carried out smaller attacks in the US and Europe, often through radicalized American and European citizens.

Compared to the Taliban and Saddam Hussein, Afghanistan's and Iraq's governments today are much more democratic. But they remain plagued by violence and corruption, with weak and ineffective leadership, and political freedom is still limited in those countries.

In contrast to Iraq and Afghanistan, the US did not attempt a "nation building" project in Libya after the 2011 fall of the Qaddafi government. For the past eight years, a civil war has engulfed that country. In each of these cases, terrorist and rebels have taken advantage of weak or failed governments to plan, train, and conquer land.

Great Power Conflict

CHINA

China's meteoric rise since 2000 has produced a historic shift in geopolitics, presenting the US with choices and challenges. To what extent does China's rise threaten US security interests? Should the US take measures to protect its economy from Chinese competition? Should we aid Asian allies increasingly pressured by China?

China was the world's richest country until the 1800s. European and Japanese imperialists then carved up China until after World War II, when the Chinese Communist Party came to power. In the 1980s, the Chinese Communists began developing a model of state-led capitalism. Today, China is the world's second largest economy with a growing middle class. However, that economic growth has not produced greater political freedom and openness. Today, the Communist Party remains in power and continues to deny basic freedoms, control the Internet, and suppress dissidents and ethnic minorities with ruthless efficiency.

China's entry into the WTO helped make it a global manufacturing hub, thanks to its large, low-wage work force. Recently, however, wages have risen, and China's workforce will soon begin shrinking as the population ages. China's economic rise contributed to but did not alone cause the decline in American manufacturing, which has been a longer phenomenon driven by technological innovation and the integration of more economies into the global trading system.

China's government and military, and its state-owned companies, have been accused of stealing the intellectual property of US firms, which allows them to use American inventions to undermine this country's economic competitiveness. Most of these technologies — such as robotics, drones, artificial intelligence, hypersonic weapons, and gene editing — are "dual-use," meaning that they have both commercial and military applications.

As a result, China's thirty-year campaign of technology transfer poses a serious threat to American military superiority, as the Chinese government incorporates this into its ambitious military modernization and expansion programs. China is developing weapons to counter the US Navy, and is building artificial islands for military bases in disputed territory in the South China Sea – a crucial maritime zone through which one-third of all global shipping passes.⁷

As China's wealth and technological prowess grow, its government is making major investments in research and development in areas such as artificial intelligence. As a percentage of GDP, China's spending on research and development now vastly exceeds that of the US federal government.⁸

Members of Congress and foreign policy experts from both parties broadly agree on the need for more vigorous US policies to limit how China acquires high technology, shapes global public opinion, and exercises geopolitical power. Still, foreign policy experts differ on how exactly to respond.

Critics of the Trump Administration are concerned about a possible withdrawal of US international leadership since 2017. Such a power vacuum, they say, would likely be filled by China, which positions itself as the global leader of the 21st century. The Trump Administration and its supporters reply that Trump is the first American president to stand up to China with regard to unfair trade practices, including theft and coercive transfer of American high technology, as well as China's efforts to influence politics, media, and universities in the US and other countries.

Much as the US has used its central role in the global economy for political leverage, China uses investment and threats to pressure other governments. Moreover, China's rapid but slowing economic growth still gives it enormous resources to spend on international development projects, making it by some accounts the largest provider of foreign aid in the world, surpassing the US. China recently unveiled an ambitious global investment strategy called "One Belt One Road," which is aimed at cultivating the resources and infrastructure to support and promote its model of "authoritarian capitalism." This investment in countries in Asia, Africa and Europe may dwarf America's celebrated Marshall Plan of Post-WW II Europe.

RUSSIA

America's old rivalry with Russia has reemerged in the past decade. Between 1948 and 1989, the US and the Soviet Union competed globally in the Cold War. In 1991, the Soviet Union fell apart, and eventually the Russian Republic inherited most of its military and strategic assets, helping it to rise again as a great power.

However, in the first decade after the Soviet Union's collapse, Russia suffered economic turmoil and political weakness. During Bill Clinton's administration, the US supported the expansion of NATO to countries formerly part of the Soviet Union's orbit. Since Vladimir Putin came to power in 1999, he has stabilized Russia's economy, modernized its military, militarily intervened in neighboring countries, and sought to re-assert Russian power and influence in Eastern Europe, the Middle East, and the world.

Still, Russia remains far weaker than the former Soviet Union ever was. Russia's economy is the world's 11th largest, only about 8% the size of the US economy, and is dominated by oligarchs close to Putin.

In 2014, Russia began a war in neighboring Ukraine to destabilize that former Soviet Republic and keep it from joining the EU and NATO. Russian soldiers then invaded and seized Crimea, a strategic Ukrainian peninsula on the Black Sea that Russia annexed despite global condemnation. Russia continues to support Russian-speaking rebels in the civil war raging in eastern Ukraine. Russia also has sent troops to prop up Syria, its ally.

In recent years, Putin's government has tried to influence elections in the US and Europe, including the 2016 presidential election in the US and the referendum in the UK on leaving the EU. Russia has openly supported some European parties, hacked sensitive information from campaigns, and sponsored misinformation through news and social media.

The effects of this activity on election results are unclear. In response to Russian actions in Ukraine and against American elections, the US has placed sanctions on individuals and firms close to Putin. Russia has responded with sanctions against European trade. Finally, Russia also has as many nuclear weapons as the US, and agreements that helped limit the nuclear arms race are collapsing.

IRAN

Iran has long tried to develop nuclear weapons, which Israel and the US view this prospect as unacceptable and even have carried out covert actions against Iran's nuclear program and considered military strikes. In 2015, the US, the European Union, Russia, and China convinced a relatively moderate Iranian government to agree to the Iran nuclear agreement. The terms were designed to restrict Iran's nuclear research so that it would not be able to produce a nuclear weapon for at least ten years. In exchange, Iran would be able to trade with the rest of the world. The agreement did not aim to change the conservative, Islamic regime in Iran or to prevent Iran from supporting allied countries and groups in the Middle East.

President Trump withdrew from the deal in 2018, citing Iranian non-nuclear missile testing and military operations in the Middle East, particularly in Syria and Yemen. He reintroduced sanctions and cut Iran off from US markets and banks. In early 2019, the International Atomic Energy Agency, the international organization charged with monitoring Iran's compliance, certified that Iran was still complying with the nuclear part of the agreement. In May 2019, Iran's president announced that Iran would re-launch its nuclear program in response to America's withdrawal and sanctions.

These foreign policy issues derive in part from conflicting values.

Some Americans think the US should affirm human rights and democratic freedoms around the world, insisting that these are universal, not just American, values. For many, this includes not only a commitment to NATO allies, but also a willingness to act, sometimes militarily, in the interests of those who may be oppressed by autocratic regimes.

Others favor only more limited ways of spreading democratic values globally, such as using diplomacy to cooperate with other countries that share our beliefs and to help them develop democratic freedoms. However, critics think we need to focus more on our needs at home. For some, fighting for justice abroad when there is still injustice at home is wrong. Others reject the possibility of promoting democracy in countries and cultures vastly different than ours. Under this view, we cannot change the world, and, if we try to, we will simply put the lives of our soldiers and diplomats at risk.

International Trade

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
The US should rejoin the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), a trading arrangement between 12 countries, but not China.	The TPP will help encourage its members to look to the US, rather than China, for leadership on trade, worker protection, and environmental control. It will also make US goods more competitive, creating more jobs and lower prices for consumer goods.	The TPP does more to protect big business than workers or the environment. It will encourage companies to move manufacturing out of the US.
The US should increase tariffs on Chinese goods.	Higher tariffs will protect US manufacturing jobs. They can also serve as a bargaining chip in negotiations to halt Chinese theft of US intellectual property and provide fair access to the Chinese markets for American firms.	American consumers will have to pay more for the \$500 billion in goods imported from China each year. China will respond to US tariffs with tariff hikes on US goods sent to China. US agriculture will also be hard hit, since it is heavily dependent on exporting products like soybeans and pork to China.

International Security and Foreign Policy

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
The US should tighten sanctions on Russia.	Tighter sanctions could deter Vladimir Putin from meddling in American and European democracy. They also punish Russia for its seizure of a part of Ukraine (Crimea) and its ongoing military efforts to undermine independent government in the Ukraine.	Tighter sanctions risk worsening relations between Russia and the US, which could increase the chances of military conflict between our two countries. Existing sanctions have not changed Russian behavior, and increasing their severity will hurt our European allies, who are more dependent on Russian trading relationships.
The US should reaffirm its commitment to defend any NATO ally attacked by a hostile force.	President Trump has repeatedly called this commitment in question, demoralizing our allies and increasing the chances of Russian military intervention. Our European allies have never in fact called upon the US to repel attacks. Only the US has used NATO this way, in response to 9/11. NATO members honored our call for war against Afghanistan.	The NATO commitment increases the chances of war with Russia. President Trump should require large increases in European defense spending before reaffirming our commitment.
The US should enhance its military presence in the Asia Pacific region to prevent aggression by China.	Containment policies worked against the Soviet Union and will work against Communist China. Military cooperation with countries like Japan and India, as well as Australia and New Zealand, is essential in resisting Chinese demands. If the US does not support freedom of navigation and the security of democracies in the Asia Pacific region, China could impose authoritarian control over the entire region, threatening our economic security as well as the future of freedom in the world.	In contrast to the Soviet Union, Communist China does not want to take over the world. Rather it seeks to be the dominant power in Asia. As a consequence, it does not pose a direct threat to the US, and American military alliances with other Asian nations will only increase the risk of US-China conflict. If China wants to control the South China Sea or be the dominant power in Asia, it's not our business.

Continued on next page

International Security and Foreign Policy | Continued

PROPOSALS	ARGUMENTS FOR	ARGUMENTS AGAINST
The US should re-commit to the Iran Nuclear Agreement.	The Iran agreement represents the best chance of preventing that country from developing a serious nuclear threat over the next five to ten years. There is no evidence that Iran has cheated on its commitments under the agreement to forego activities that could enable it to produce a nuclear bomb.	Iran is the principal threat to stability in the Middle East, and the deal will not prevent it from acquiring nuclear weapons in the long run. The deal gives Iran economic resources and international credibility at a time when it is supporting terrorist groups and other allies who endanger both Israel and American troops in the Middle East.
Presidents should be required to obtain explicit congressional approval for sending US troops into combat situations.	The Constitution gives Congress, not the president, the power “to declare war.” Our leaders should engage in a full public debate before making war in the name of the American People.	Military threats from terrorists and rogue states require rapid responses. Presidents need the authority and flexibility to strike quickly with armed forces. Congressional approval takes too long and puts American lives and security at risk.
The US should intervene abroad with its military when it is necessary to prevent genocide.	America has a moral obligation to prevent mass atrocities by authoritarian governments or extremist groups. History shows that it is necessary to act early and decisively, with force, to prevent genocide, and if the US does not lead, other democratic countries are unlikely to take action on their own.	The US should respect the sovereignty of other countries, even when their governments pursue policies that deeply offend us. There is a lot of evil in the world, and assuming an obligation to prevent genocide is a recipe for endless war. We can condemn mass violence, but it’s not our job to save the world.
The US should use diplomacy and financial support to promote democracy and human rights throughout the world.	Democracies share values and interests with the US, and democracies do not fight one another. All of the countries threatening our security are non-democracies. Promoting democracy and human rights abroad will produce more democracies, new allies, and fewer threats. This will serve America’s national interests.	The US should not interfere in the domestic politics of other countries, just as they should not intervene in American politics. This should be true even when foreign governments pursue policies that offend us. We should focus on building alliances with any country that can help advance US national interests, including dictatorships.
The US should increase defense spending by five percent per year to meet rising global challenges and ensure military readiness.	The military needs more funding in order to recover from the global war on terror and rebuild its ability to fight and defeat major countries investing in high-tech weaponry, like China and Russia. The US cannot afford to withdraw from the world. The last century showed that America’s own security is tied to the world’s security. The best way to prevent another world war is through strong military alliances that can win wars.	The US spends more on defense than the next 8 highest spenders combined, and does not need to spend more to maintain this dominance. Higher defense spending threatens national security by either increasing deficits or curtailing domestic spending. Other countries should be responsible for their own defense and should not be able to free-ride on alliances with the U.S.

GLOSSARY

NATO: The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) is an alliance of the US, Canada, and over twenty European countries that requires members to defend any member attacked by an outside power. Originally, it was part of the US strategy for protecting Western Europe from invasion by the Soviet Union. During the Clinton administration, NATO began expanding to include former Soviet states.

WTO: The World Trade Organization (WTO) is made up of most countries in the world, including the US and China. The countries in the WTO promise to lower tariffs for all WTO members in accordance with the organization's rules. Countries can only raise tariffs above WTO levels in response to "dumping," – when a country exports a good for a lower price than is charged in its own domestic market – or for national security concerns.

NAFTA: The 1994 North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) is an agreement that dramatically cut tariffs on trade between the US, Mexico, and Canada. This had the effect of encouraging companies to build supply chains to assemble manufactured goods across the three countries, especially in industries like auto manufacturing. In 2018, negotiators agreed to an updated deal, the United States-Mexico-Canada (USMCA) trade agreement, which would make producing cars in Mexico more expensive (although still cheaper than in the US) and improve access to Canada for American dairy products. Congress has yet to ratify this draft agreement.

"REALISTS": Those who believe that foreign policy and military deployments should serve our national interests in making America more secure and prosperous. Therefore, we should ignore human rights abuses in authoritarian countries like Russia, China, North Korea, Saudi Arabia and Egypt, and instead advance our economic welfare, control weapons proliferation, help allies, and find ways to work with other countries on issues such as terrorism.

"IDEALISTS": Those who believe foreign policy should promote the peaceful spread and defense of democracy and its ideals and practices abroad, including by addressing human rights abuses in authoritarian countries.

AUTHORIZATION FOR THE USE OF MILITARY FORCE (AUMF): The "Authorization for Use of Military Force" is a bill that Congress passed after 9/11 and which allows the president to use military force against any organization or country involved in 9/11. It has been used by various presidents to justify military operations abroad, including in Afghanistan in 2001, Iraq in 2003, Libya in 2011 and, as of 2019, 75 other countries. However, this interpretation has been questioned because the AUMF is now being used to justify military operations against terrorist groups that did not exist in 2001.

TRANS-PACIFIC PARTNERSHIP (TPP): A trade agreement (with Canada, Mexico, Japan, South Korea, Vietnam, Australia and others) that was negotiated under the Obama administration. The TPP would have reduced tariffs on trade and increased protections for workers the environment, and US intellectual property abroad. President Trump withdrew from this agreement before Congress could ratify it.

IRAN NUCLEAR AGREEMENT: Formally known as the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), the Iran Nuclear Agreement was reached when the US, the European Union, Russia, and China convinced the Iranian government to restrict Iran's nuclear research so that it would not be able to produce a nuclear weapon for at least ten years. In exchange, Iran would be able to trade with the rest of the world. Trump withdrew from the deal in 2018, citing Iranian non-nuclear missile testing and military operations in the Middle East, particularly in Syria and Yemen. He reintroduced sanctions and cut Iran off from US markets and banks. In May 2019, Iran's president announced that Iran would re-launch its nuclear program in response to America's withdrawal.

ENDNOTES

¹ In 2017 dollars

² Spending data drawn from the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute. "Military Expenditure | SIPRI." Accessed June 5, 2019. <https://sipri.org/research/armament-and-disarmament/arms-transfers-and-military-spending/military-expenditure>. "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database | SIPRI." Accessed June 5, 2019. <https://sipri.org/databases/milex>.

³ "Heading South: U.S.-Mexico Trade and Job Displacement after NAFTA," *Economic Policy Institute* (blog), Accessed June 5, 2019, https://www.epi.org/publication/heading_south_u-s-mexico_trade_and_job_displacement_after_nafta1/. "The China Toll Deepens: Growth in the Bilateral Trade Deficit between 2001 and 2017 Cost 3.4 Million U.S. Jobs, with Losses in Every State and Congressional District | Economic Policy Institute," Accessed June 5, 2019, <https://www.epi.org/publication/the-china-toll-deepens-growth-in-the-bilateral-trade-deficit-between-2001-and-2017-cost-3-4-million-u-s-jobs-with-losses-in-every-state-and-congressional-district/>.

⁴ For a non-technical description of the argument see Cocco, Federica, "Most US Manufacturing Jobs Lost to Technology, Not Trade," *Financial Times*, December 2, 2016, <https://www.ft.com/content/dec677c0-b7e6-11e6-ba85-95d1533d9a62>.

⁵ For a graphic representation, see Stephanie Savell. "This Map Shows Where in the World the U.S. Military Is Combating Terrorism." *Smithsonian*, January 2019. <https://www.smithsonianmag.com/history/map-shows-places-world-where-us-military-operates-180970997/>. Data drawn from the Costs of War project at Brown University.

⁶ Data drawn from the Costs of War Project at Brown University. For an overview, "Summary of Findings | Costs of War," <https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/summary>.

⁷ <https://chinapower.csis.org/much-trade-transits-south-china-sea/>.

⁸ Michael Brown and Pavneet Singh, *China's Technology Transfer Strategy*, Defense Innovation Unit Experimental, January 2018.

ABOUT THE ORGANIZERS

Helena is a new type of institution that seeks to address critical societal problems. Helena's first project, "Factory in the Sky," supported the construction of the first commercial carbon capture factory by the Swiss company Climeworks, which is now operating 14 plants globally. Its second project, "Shield," catalyzed state and federal action to help protect the North American electrical grid from threats due to solar storms and cyber-attack, including a 2019 Presidential Executive Order. Helena operates its Projects with a small group of leaders it calls "Helena Members." They include Nobel Laureates, Academy Award winners, Four-Star Generals, Olympic athletes, NGO leaders, technology entrepreneurs, explorers, and more.

The Center for Deliberative Democracy at Stanford University is housed in the Department of Communication. The CDD is devoted to research about democracy and public opinion obtained through Deliberative Polling®. The method of Deliberative Polling has been used in 28 countries around the world through over 100 projects, at varying levels of government and society.

NORC at the University of Chicago is an objective, non-partisan research institution that delivers reliable data and rigorous analysis to guide critical programmatic, business, and policy decisions. Since 1941, NORC has conducted groundbreaking studies, created and applied innovative methods and tools, and advanced principles of scientific integrity and collaboration. Today, government, corporate, and nonprofit clients around the world partner with NORC to transform increasingly complex information into useful knowledge.

By the People Productions is an independent and nonpartisan broadcast and event management company that produces civic engagement projects and related documentaries. By the People's mission is to develop and produce civic engagement events and related broadcasts that bring informed citizen discussion to the public square. Originally a unit of the MacNeil/Lehrer NewsHour and the PBS NewsHour, By the People became an independent organization in 2015. From its inception in 1996 By the People has worked closely with the Center for Deliberative Democracy at Stanford University on local, state-wide and national Deliberative Poll projects and broadcasts on a broad array of policy issues. BTP is based in Washington DC.

Our Advisory Committee Members

Alexandra Rojas
Ben Ginsberg
Bill Galston
Bob Shrum
Bruce Ackerman

Eleanor Smeal
Irasema Coronado
Jane Mansbridge
Katherine Spillar
Kristen Clarke

Lanhee Chen
Luis Fraga
Norman Bradburn
Pete Peterson
Peter Goldmark

For more about the Advisory Committee see <http://www.americainoneroom.com/about/>

AND, SPECIAL THANKS TO: Erica Turret, Robbie Flatow, Caleb Young, Cornell Overfield, Hannah Abelow. Their research assistance on these briefing materials was invaluable.

